Fever and infections in pregnancy and neurodevelopmental impairment in the child

PhD thesis

Julie Werenberg Dreier Unit for Health Promotion Research

Faculty of Health Sciences University of Southern Denmark 2017

To be presented with the permission of the Faculty of Health Sciences of the University of Southern Denmark for public examination on February 24th 2017, 14.00-16.00, Auditorium, University of Southern Denmark, Niels Bohrs Vej 9, 6700 Esbjerg, Denmark.

Correspondence

Julie Werenberg Dreier, MsPH

Unit for Health Promotion Research, Department of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark. Email: jwdreier@health.sdu.dk

Academic advisors

Associate Professor Gabriele Berg-Beckhoff, PhD Unit for Health Promotion Research, Department of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark

Professor Anne-Marie Nybo Andersen, MD, PhD Section of Social Medicine, Department of Public Health, University of Copenhagen

Assessment committee

Associate Professor Bernard Jeune (Chairman) Department of Epidemiology, Biostatistics and Biodemography, University of Southern Denmark, Denmark

Professor Hajo Zeeb, MD, PhD Department of Prevention and Evaluation, Leibniz Institute for Prevention Research and Epidemiology – BIPS, Germany

Senior Researcher Liselotte Petersen, PhD National Centre for Register-Based Research (NCRR), Aarhus University, Denmark

On the basis of the work presented in this thesis, Julie received the *Esbjerg University Prize* on November 30th 2016.

Submitted: November 7th 2016
Published: University of Southern Denmark Press, 2017
Publications of the Unit for Health Promotion Research, Series A; No 11. 2017
ISBN: 978-87-91245-25-1
Electronic version (without original papers 1-4) available at: www.sdu.dk/healthpromotion

Cover by: Cecilie Hedelund Werenberg, designer

List of original contributions

The present thesis is based on the following papers.

Paper 1: Dreier JW, Andersen AMN, Berg-Beckhoff G. Systematic Review and Meta-analyses: Fever in Pregnancy and Health Impacts in the Offspring. *Pediatrics*. 2014, 133(3): e674-e688.

Paper 2: Dreier JW, Andersen AMN, Hvolby A, Garne E, Andersen PK, Berg-Beckhoff G. Fever and infections in pregnancy and risk of attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in the offspring. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*. 2016, 57(4): 540-548.

Paper 3: Dreier JW, Berg-Beckhoff G, Andersen PK, Andersen AMN. Prenatal exposure to fever and infections and academic performance. A multilevel analysis. *American Journal of Epidemiology*. Accepted 03/08/2016.

Paper 4: Dreier JW, Berg-Beckhoff G, Andersen AMN, Susser E, Nordentoft M, Strandberg-Larsen. Fever and infections during pregnancy and psychosis-like experiences in the offspring at age 11. A prospective study within the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Submitted*

Acknowledgements

The work presented in this thesis was carried out between 2013 and 2016 at the Unit for Health Promotion Research, Department of Public Health, University of Southern Denmark. The project was funded by the Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Southern Denmark, and a collaboration between the Unit for Health Promotion Research, University of Southern Denmark and Princess Nora bint Abdul Rahman University, Saudi Arabia.

First and foremost, I would like to express my sincerest gratitude to my academic advisors, Gabriele Berg-Beckhoff and Anne-Marie Nybo Andersen, for your ever-lasting guidance and support throughout the years. Gabi, thank you for sharing your profound methodological insights, for your endless encouragement, for supporting me in navigating in the world of academia, and for always taking your time and being there for me. Your guidance and supervision has truly been exceptional. Anne-Marie, thank you for introducing me to the field of perinatal and pediatric epidemiology, for providing the most valuable feedback on my work, for welcoming me into the Section of Social Medicine and for introducing me to so many excellent people, who have since become collaborators. Without the both of you this project would not have been possible.

A special thanks to Per Kragh Andersen, for your extraordinary statistical guidance and contributions in two of the papers. It has truly been a privilege to work with you. Also thanks to Katrine Strandberg-Larsen, for your invaluable contribution to the final paper, for providing constructive feedback and for your incredible ability to always find a way forward when things were difficult. I am furthermore grateful to collaborators, co-authors and fellow experts: Allan Hvolby, Ester Garne, Merete Nordentoft, Ezra Susser, Anne Vinkel Hansen, and Iain Patten. Your scientific inputs and assistance have been greatly appreciated.

To my colleagues at the Unit for Health Promotion Research, thank you for providing a wonderful work environment. In particular, I would like to thank Arja R Aro and Pernille Tanggaard Andersen for giving me the opportunity of becoming a PhD student and for being the most kind and supportive leaders, my fellow office-mates for providing the best company, and Bettina for assisting me in all kinds of practical matters throughout my time at the unit.

My profound thanks furthermore go to all the participants in the Danish National Birth Cohort and to all who have made it possible for me to benefit from the data in my research. Also, I am thankful to the National Board of Quality and Supervision who provided access to data from the Danish National Test Program, and to Tyra Grove Krause, for kindly sharing data from the national sentinel surveillance of influenza.

I would also like to express a heartfelt thanks my friends and family for supporting me throughout the process, and in particular my husband, Lasse, to whom I owe my largest gratitude for always listening when I shared my thoughts on peculiar findings, analytical challenges, and details that I knew was far beyond for anyone standing on the outside to take interest in. Yet you always let me talk, and always kept listening. Finally, Frederik and Camille, thank you for needing me every day and being my favorite distractions.

Julie Werenberg Dreier Esbjerg, November 2016

List of figures

Figure 1: Critical periods of human brain development.

Figure 2: Overview of study designs.

Figure 3: Graphical representation of assessments of academic performance available for children in the DNBC depending on their year of birth.

Figure 4: Flow-chart of study populations in this thesis.

Figure 5: Identification of ADHD cases in Danish registers and their overlap.

Figure 6: Misclassification of any-time in pregnancy exposure.

Figure 7: Bias structure in live-birth bias.

List of tables

Table 1: Characteristics and use of Danish registries in the thesis.

Table 2: Defining fever exposure at any time during pregnancy.

Table 3: Overview of prenatal exposures examined in the thesis.

Table 4: Questions concerning psychosis-like experiences in the 11-year follow-up of the Danish National Birth Cohort.

Table 5: Overview of outcomes included in the thesis.

 Table 6: Main statistical analyses applied in the thesis.

Table 7: Exposure misclassification. Equations for calculating expected true data given the observed data with exposure misclassification.

Table 8: Outcome misclassification. Equations for calculating expected true data given the observed data with disease misclassification.

Table 9: Characteristics of births in the Danish National Birth Cohort and all births in Denmark between 1997 and 2003.

Table 10: Multidimensional bias analysis of misclassification of fever at any time during pregnancy.

Table 11: Probabilistic bias analysis of misclassification of psychosis-like experiences.

 Table 12: Selected associations presented using different risk measures.

Abbreviations

ADHD	Attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder
ALSPAC	Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and their Children
CNS	Central Nervous System
CI	Confidence Interval
DAG	Directed Acyclic Graph
DNBC	Danish National Birth Cohort
DOHaD	Developmental Origins of Health and Disease
EPA	Estimated Pupil Ability
HR	Hazard ratio
ICD-10	International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems, 10 th revision
OR	Odds ratio
RRR	Relative risk ratio
SD	Standard deviation
TORCH-infections	Toxoplasmosis, Others, Rubella, Cytomegalovirus, Herpes
WHO	World Health Organization

Summary

Background

Neurodevelopmental disorders are among the most common causes of disability in school-aged children, and are believed to be a consequence of abnormal or disrupted brain development in early life. Maternal exposure to fever and common infections in pregnancy may interfere with fetal brain development, and have been linked to some neurodevelopmental outcomes, such as cerebral palsy, autism spectrum disorders, and psychotic disorders, but it remains less clear whether such adverse effects extend to a broader range of outcomes, and in particular to milder neurodevelopment impairment.

Aim

The overall aim of this thesis has consequently been to examine whether neurodevelopmental impairment in school-aged children is associated with maternal exposure to fever, and to some extent also common infections in pregnancy. Four papers were included in this thesis, and have specifically sought to establish if there is evidence that maternal fever in pregnancy is associated with health risks in the child, and to examine the association between fever and common infections in pregnancy and three selected neurodevelopmental outcomes in the child (attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), impaired academic performance, and sub-clinical psychosis-like symptoms).

Methods

A systematic literature review and several meta-analyses were conducted as an initial step to summarize available literature on health outcomes in the offspring following maternal fever in pregnancy. Next, three sub-studies addressing ADHD, academic performance and psychosis like experiences, respectively, were carried out within the Danish National Birth Cohort (DNBC). The DNBC is a nationwide birth cohort, which consists of approximately 100.000 mother-child dyads enrolled during 1996-2002. Information on maternal exposure to fever and a range of common infections (genitourinary infections, prolonged cough, diarrhea, persistent viral infections, and influenza-like illness) was obtained from two interviews that were scheduled to take place at approximately pregnancy week 12 and 30. Cases of ADHD were identified using patient discharge- and prescription registries, academic performance was measured using language and math assessments from the Danish National Test Program (2010-2013), and psychosis-like experiences were reported by the children themselves in the 11-year follow-up of the cohort. A variety of statistical methods, such as cox regression, hierarchical linear regression, multinomial logistic regression, and inverse probability weighting were used.

Results

In the systematic literature review, substantial evidence was found to support the contention that maternal fever in pregnancy may negatively affect offspring health. The strongest and most consistent evidence

vii

was available for neural tube defects, in which a meta-analysis suggested a nearly 3-fold increased risk with first-trimester fever exposure. The harmful effects of maternal fever did also seem to cover longerterm developmental outcomes in the child, although for many of the outcomes the evidence was insufficient to judge any association with certainty. In the first study conducted within the DNBC, ADHD occurrence in the child was generally not associated with overall maternal exposure to fever and a range of common infections in pregnancy. Maternal genitourinary infections during pregnancy were, however, associated with a slightly elevated rate of ADHD in the child, and the timing analyses suggested that this association seemed to be limited to and stronger for third-trimester exposure. In the next study, neither prenatal exposure to fever nor any of the examined infections (genitourinary infections, respiratory tract infections, and diarrhea) were associated with academic performance during childhood and early adolescence. These findings were consistent for different types of academic performance (language and math) and for different timings of exposure. In the final study of psychosis-like experiences, maternal fever and common infections generally showed small or no associations with subsequent psychosis-like symptoms in the child. A stronger association was found for influenza-like illness under an a priori definition, but these findings could not be replicated under alternative definitions.

Conclusions

The findings presented in this thesis suggest that while fever in early pregnancy may increase the risk of more pronounced brain defects, prenatal exposure to fever and a range of common infections is generally not or only marginally associated with milder neurodevelopmental impairment in school-aged children, as measured by ADHD, academic performance and psychosis-like experiences. A few associations are demonstrated, but they are either relatively weak or related to rare outcomes, suggesting that the overall risk of a child suffering from these neurodevelopmental consequences remains low, even if the mother is exposed while being pregnant.

Sammenfatning

Baggrund

Neuro-udviklingsmæssige lidelser omfatter en bred gruppe af sygdomme såsom cerebral parese, psykotiske lidelser, autisme spektrum forstyrrelser, attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), tics, indlæringsproblemer og mange flere, og er blandt de hyppigste årsager til funktionsnedsættelse blandt børn i skolealderen. Fælles for disse lidelser er, at de menes at være en konsekvens af forstyrrelser i hjernens udvikling tidligt i livet. Feber og infektioner under graviditeten kan påvirke hjerneudviklingen hos fostret og er blevet sat i forbindelse med nogle af de mere alvorlige og gennemgribende forstyrrelser, såsom autisme og skizofreni. Det er imidlertid uklart hvorvidt de skadelige virkninger af feber og infektioner under graviditeten også omfatter en bredere gruppe af neuro-udviklingsmæssige lidelser, herunder især de mildere og mindre udtalte.

Formål

Det overordnede formål med denne afhandling har derfor været at undersøge om især feber og i nogen udstrækning også almindelig infektioner i graviditeten er associeret med mildere neuroudviklingsmæssige forstyrrelser hos børn i skolealderen. Afhandlingen omfatter fire artikler, som mere specifikt har søgt at sammenfatte den eksisterende viden om potentielle skadelige virkninger hos barnet, som følge af feber-eksponering under graviditeten, samt at undersøge sammenhængen mellem feber og almindelige infektioner i graviditeten og forekomsten af neuro-udviklingsmæssige forstyrrelser hos barnet, målt ved ADHD, forringet faglig præstation i skolen, og psykose-lignende symptomer.

Metode

Indledningsvist blev den eksisterende viden om sundhedsmæssige konsekvenser hos barnet som følge af moderens eksponering for feber under graviditeten sammenfattet i en systematisk litteraturgennemgang og en række metaanalyser. Med udgangspunkt i de knap 100.000 mødre og børn, som i perioden 1996-2002, blev inkluderet i den nationale fødselskohorte "Bedre Sundhed i Generationer" (BSIG), gennemførtes herefter tre studier med fokus på henholdsvis ADHD, faglig præstation i skolen, og psykose-lignende symptomer. Oplysninger om moderens eksponering for feber og en række infektioner (vaginale og urinvejsinfektioner, langvarig hoste, diarré, kroniske virusinfektioner, samt influenzalignende sygdom) blev baseret på to interviews, som var planlagt i henholdsvis graviditetsuge 12 og 30. De danske patient- og lægemiddelregistre blev brugt til at identificere hvilke af børnene, der udviklede ADHD, børnenes resultater fra de Nationale Tests i folkeskolen (3020-2013) blev brugt til at vurdere deres faglige præstation i skolen, og psykose-lignende symptomer blev rapporteret af børnene selv i 11-års opfølgningen af kohorten. En række forskellige statistiske metoder blev anvendt i denne afhandling, herunder Cox regression, hierarkisk lineær regression, multinomial logistisk regression samt vægtede analyser.

Resultater

I den systematiske litteraturgennemgang blev der fundet væsentlig evidens for, at feber under graviditeten kan have negative sundhedsmæssige konsekvenser for barnet. Resultaterne vedrørende neuralrørsdefekter var de stærkeste og mest konsekvente, og her viste en metaanalyse, at der var en næsten tre gange forøget risiko for denne slags fødselsdefekt ved feber eksponering i første trimester af graviditeten. De skadelige virkninger af moderens feber syntes også at omfatte mere langsigtede udviklingsmæssige udfald hos barnet, men evidensen var her generelt ikke stærk nok, til kunne drage nogen konklusioner med sikkerhed. I det første studie baseret på børnene fra BSIG, var der overordnet set ikke nogen sammenhæng mellem ADHD hos barnet og feber og en række almindelige infektioner hos moderen under graviditeten. Vaginale- og urinvejsinfektioner var dog forbundet med en let forøget forekomst af ADHD hos børnene, og timing analyserne indikerede at denne sammenhæng var begrænset til og stærkere for eksponering i sidste trimester. I det næste studie, var der ikke nogen sammenhæng mellem hvordan barnet klarede sig i skolen til de Nationale Tests og om moderen havde haft hverken feber eller infektioner (vaginale og urinvejsinfektioner, luftvejsinfektioner, og diarré) under graviditeten. Dette var tilfældet for både præstation i dansk og matematik og uanset hvornår i graviditeten moderen var blevet eksponeret. I det sidste studie, var hverken feber eller en række almindelige infektioner under graviditeten væsentlige risikofaktorer for, at barnet udviklede psykose-lignende symptomer. I en analyse baseret på en a priori definition af influenza-lignende sygdom, var der dog en moderat forøget risiko for at barnet rapporterede psykose-lignende symptomer ved 11-års opfølgningen, men denne sammenhæng kunne ikke genfindes når andre definitioner af influenza-lignende sygdom blev anvendt.

Konklusion

Resultaterne fra denne afhandling viser, at mens feber i første del af graviditeten kan øge risikoen for udtalte skader i hjernens udvikling (neuralrørsdefekter), så er der ikke nogen væsentlig sammenhæng mellem hverken feber eller en række andre almindelige infektioner i graviditeten og mildere neuroudviklingsmæssige forstyrrelser hos børn i skolealderen, som vurderet ved forekomsten af ADHD, faglig præstation i skolen samt psykose-lignende symptomer. I de tilfælde, hvor der blev fundet nogle sammenhænge, er de enten svage eller relateret til meget sjældne udfald, hvilket betyder, at selv hvis moderen bliver eksponeret under graviditeten, så vil den overordnede risiko for at barnet udvikler disse forstyrrelser forsat være lav.

Table of contents

List of original contributions	iii
Acknowledgements	iv
List of figures	v
List of tables	v
Abbreviations	vi
Summary	vii
Sammenfatning	ix
1. Introduction	1
1.1 Aims	
2. Background	5
2.1 Developmental origins of health and disease	6
2.2 Neurodevelopmental disorders	6
2.2.1 Attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder	7
2.2.2 Academic performance	
2.2.3 Psychosis-like experiences	
2.3 Prenatal exposure to infections	
2.4 Prenatal fever exposure	9
2.5 Neurodevelopmental impairment following prenatal exposure to fever and infections	
3. Materials and methods	
3.1 Systematic review and meta-analyses	
3.1.1 Inclusion of studies	
3.1.2 Synthesis of studies	
3.2 Study design	
3.3 Data sources	
3.3.1 The Danish National Birth Cohort (DNBC)	
3.3.2 The Danish Registers	
3.3.3 The Danish National Test Program	
3.4 Study population	
3.5 Exposures	
3.5.1 Fever	
3.5.2 Infections	
3.6 Outcomes	

3.7 Covariates
3.8 Statistical analyses
3.8.1 Handling loss to follow-up
3.9 Supplementary analyses
4. Results
4.1 Review of health consequences of prenatal fever exposure (paper 1)
4.2 ADHD following prenatal exposure to fever and infections (paper 2)
4.3 Academic performance following prenatal exposure to fever and infections (paper 3)
4.4 Psychosis-like experiences following prenatal exposure to fever and infections (paper 4)
4.5 Supplementary analyses
4.5.1 Representativeness of births in the DNBC
4.5.2 Exposure and outcome misclassification
5. Discussion
5.1 Summary of main findings
5.2 General discussion and consistency with existing literature
5.3 Thoughts on causality
5.4 Strengths
5.5 Limitations
5.6 Pregnant women, risk perception and risk communication
6. Conclusions
6.1 Perspectives and directions for future research
7. References
Appendix 1: Questions concerning fever and infections in pregnancy interview 1 and 2 in the DNBC 61
Papers

Chapter 1 Introduction

Disturbances of brain development in early stages of life may cause long-term neurodevelopmental deficits in the child.¹ Neurodevelopmental disorders span from rare and very severe disorders to milder and more frequent conditions, but are generally associated with adverse psychological, behavioral and educational consequences. They are estimated to affect approximately one in six children,² and are among the most common causes of disability in school-aged children. These conditions constitute a substantial burden not only to the children and families affected, but also to society as they are associated with enormous costs from increased educational-, health-, and social services.³

The neurodevelopmental hypothesis was initially developed to explain how schizophrenia could, at least in part, be understood as a consequence of early life conditions.⁴⁻⁷ One prevailing theory involved prenatal exposure to infections, and in 1988 Mednick and colleagues published the first epidemiological study supporting this theory, by linking influenza exposure in pregnancy to offspring schizophrenia.⁸ Since then, other infections and other neurodevelopmental outcomes have been implicated as well, and today it is generally well-established that some infections (rubella, toxoplasmosis, etc.) may indeed cross the placental barrier and interfere with fetal brain development,⁹ with the most recent example being the Zika virus.^{10,11} The neurodevelopmental consequences of prenatal exposure to more common infections (e.g. urinary tract infections, respiratory infections, etc.), does however remain unclear. These infections are usually not considered to be capable of vertical transmission to the fetus, but are instead hypothesized to exert any potential harm indirectly, for instance through maternal fever. Establishing any potential contribution of such maternal exposures to neurodevelopmental impairment in the child is important in a public health perspective, because fevers and many infections are very common, modifiable and may be targeted for prevention.

1.1 Aims

The overall research question explored in this thesis was consequently whether maternal exposure to fever and common infections during pregnancy may affect fetal brain development and have long-term effects on function in school-aged children. Three outcomes in school-aged children were selected to assess potential neurodevelopmental impairment of these fetal exposures. The studies were based on the children and mothers within the Danish National Birth Cohort, which constitutes one of the largest sources of information on fever exposure in pregnancy. Initially a systematic literature review was conducted to summarize the evidence of health effects in the child following in-utero exposure to maternal fever and to identify the most relevant directions for future research. The specific aims of the four papers included were:

- To systematically review evidence from epidemiologic studies on adverse health outcomes in the offspring following maternal fever during pregnancy. (**Paper 1**)

- To examine the association between fever and common infections during pregnancy and subsequent occurrence of attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder in the child. (**Paper 2**)
- To examine whether exposure to fever and common infections during pregnancy was associated with academic performance in childhood and early adolescence. (**Paper 3**)
- To examine the association between prenatal exposure to fever and common infections, and child report of psychosis-like experiences at age 11. (**Paper 4**)

In combination, these studies sought to address 1) whether prenatal exposure to fevers and common infections cause neurodevelopmental impairment, 2) whether timing of exposure matter and if there is any periods of increased vulnerability, and 3) what is causing the harm – the infection, the fever, neither or both.

Chapter 2 Background

2.1 Developmental origins of health and disease

The idea that disease risk in adulthood is affected by prenatal and early life events emerged sporadically during the twentieth century.¹² Inspired by the early work of Anders Forsdahl,¹³⁻¹⁵ Barker and colleagues, published a number of papers in Lancet¹⁶⁻¹⁸ from 1986 and onwards, that came to be the foundation of the developmental origins of health and disease (DOHaD). In these studies they showed how undernutrition in fetal life affected developmental processes and permanently changed the body's structure and function, and how these changes subsequently were linked to risk of ischemic heart disease in adult life. Initially referred to as Barker's hypothesis, and then later generalized to the DOHaD hypothesis, it was formally proposed, that the intrauterine and infant environment had long-term implications for health and disease.^{19,20}

The evidence in support of the DOHaD hypothesis have since then been mounting.²¹ Some of the most well-known studies have considered the long-term health effects of in utero exposure to the Dutch famine,^{22,23} maternal stress,^{24,25} and the 1918 Spanish influenza.²⁶ The early life origins of health and disease has also become a matter of public concern. For instance, in 2006 the World Health Organization (WHO) concluded in their report on promoting optimal fetal development that "There is now substantial consensus that environmental influences [...] during early life can have a fundamental impact on human development, with consequences for biological and social function and behavior throughout the life course. The consequences are substantial, both in terms of the health costs and the loss of human capital, and provide ample justification for the formulation of a concerted global strategy to optimize fetal development."²⁷ While conditions such as heart disease and diabetes were the focus of many early investigations, another branch within this area of research started in the 21st century to consider long-term effects of abnormal or impaired brain development.^{28,29}

2.2 Neurodevelopmental disorders

A neurodevelopmental disorder is characterized by impairments in the functioning of the brain, which affect the child's behavior, memory or ability to learn.³⁰ Disorders believed to be of neurodevelopmental origin range on a broad continuum from rare and very severe disorders to more frequent and less disabling conditions, encompassing diseases such as cerebral palsy, schizophrenia, intellectual disability (mental retardation), autism spectrum disorders, attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), tic disorders, speech disorders, dyslexia and learning disabilities. The common characteristic of these disorders are that they are believed to be the outcome of some abnormal developmental processes of the brain, in the unborn or very young child.³¹

Brain development in the fetus starts already within a few weeks of conception, and proceeds all the way into adulthood. The brain is however thought to be particularly vulnerable while the child is still within

the womb, as fundamental structures are formed and because of the immense growth. Maternal exposure to harmful agents during this critical period may therefore influence the development of the child's brain and its functionality, which may lead to short as well as longer term disturbances of the child.

While most developing organs are sensitive to harmful exposures primarily in the embryonic period (gestational week 4-10), the central nervous system (CNS) is an exception.³² **Figure 1** illustrates this extended period of sensitivity, where the child is susceptible to major structural defects in the most part of the first half of the pregnancy (dark blue), and minor structural or functional defects for the remaining part of pregnancy (light blue).



Figure 1: Critical periods of human brain development. The figure illustrates how the central nervous system (CNS) remains sensitive throughout the pregnancy. Maternal exposure to harmful agents may result in major structural defects (dark blue bar), or minor structural and functional defects (light blue bar) depending on the timing. *Adapted from Moore et al.*³³, *modified by Clift et al.*³⁴

Severe neurodevelopmental impairment is estimated to affect approximately 2.5% of the population, while around 15-20% is believed to be affected by less disabling neurodevelopmental disorders.^{1,2,30} In the following sections a description of the neurodevelopmental outcomes addressed in this thesis is presented.

2.2.1 Attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder

ADHD is the most common neurodevelopmental disorder in childhood and is characterized by excessive impulsivity, hyperactivity or inattention.³⁵ The prevalence of ADHD is estimated to be approximately 4-6% in school-aged children.^{36,37} Children suffering from ADHD are often more easily distracted, have lower task persistence, and experience difficulties in remaining quietly seated or waiting for their turn, which often leads to academic difficulties as well as peer problems.^{38,39} While all of these symptoms may be difficult to distinguish from variations within the normal-range, a diagnosis requires that the symptoms are disruptive and persistent to an extent that is far greater than what is expected for their age.³⁶ Although

heritability studies of ADHD have shown a strong genetic influence,⁴⁰ environmental conditions in early life are increasingly being considered in ADHD etiology as well.^{41,42}

2.2.2 Academic performance

Poor academic performance may result from impaired cognition or intelligence, which is also believed to be influenced by the prenatal period of brain development.⁴³ Substantial damage to the brain during this time may result in intellectual disability,⁴⁴⁻⁴⁶ but more subtle effects might not be readily observable by parents or physicians. Even though slightly reduced intelligence and impaired academic performance is unlikely to have profound effects on wellbeing of the individual child, the societal costs are substantial due to increases in educational expenses, and reduced economic productivity throughout life.^{47,48} For the purpose of this thesis, poor academic performance was considered as a consequence of more subtle neurodevelopmental impairment.

2.2.3 Psychosis-like experiences

Psychosis-like symptoms in childhood, such as hallucinatory experiences and delusional ideas, were in 2000 proposed to foreshadow adult psychoses, in a famous study within the Dunedin Birth Cohort.⁴⁹ On the basis of literature linking the prenatal environment to adult psychotic disorders, such symptoms were similarly hypothesized to be affected by impaired neurodevelopmental processes in early life.⁵⁰ Psychosis-like symptoms are not clearly defined but may encompass experiences such as hearing voices, seeing people or things that other people cannot see, feelings of being watched or followed, being controlled by external forces, or having supernatural powers. While clinical psychotic disorders only affects a small part of the population, these sub-clinical psychosis-like experiences are expressed much more frequently. In a meta-analysis of population-based studies approximately 17% of children aged 9-12 were estimated to have experienced such symptoms.⁵¹ While many of the children experiencing these symptoms do not go on to develop any mental illness, they are believed to be at increased risk of some psychiatric conditions, poor psycho-social outcomes, and self-harming behavior.⁵²⁻⁵⁵

2.3 Prenatal exposure to infections

Maternal infection during pregnancy is suggested as one potential explanation for the occurrence of some neurodevelopmental disorders in the offspring. Recently, the potency of prenatal infections has been underscored in Brazil when a sudden surge in cases of microcephaly, a usually rare neurodevelopmental condition, was contributed to maternal Zika virus infection during pregnancy.^{10,11} The WHO has declared the Zika virus outbreak a *Public Health Emergency of International Concern*, and has warranted further investigations on the neurodevelopmental consequences of prenatal Zika exposure.⁵⁶ This knowledge adds to the well-established evidence concerning neurodevelopmental impairment in the child following maternal exposure in pregnancy to infections belonging to the TORCH complex.⁵⁷⁻⁵⁹ The TORCH

8

infections is a group of teratogenic infections and originally referred to *Toxoplasma Gondii*, *Rubella*, *Cytomegalovirus*, and *Herpes Simplex Viruses*. Today, the acronym is used more broadly and encompasses infections such as *Parvovirus B19*, *Varicella Zoster*, *Syphilis*, *Human Papillomavirus* and many more as well.^{60,61} Awareness of the harmful fetal consequences of these infections have led to successful preventive strategies (e.g. vaccination against rubella, information about how to avoid toxoplasmosis for cat owners etc.), and the incidence of many of these infections in pregnant women is consequently relatively low in many western countries.⁶²⁻⁶⁴

Infections, such as influenza, urinary tract infections, vaginal infections, upper respiratory tract infections, and diarrhea are, however, all very common during pregnancy. In fact, it is estimated that that around 60% of all pregnant women experience at least one infection while pregnant.⁶⁵ The neurodevelopmental consequences of prenatal exposure to such common infections, is however less clear, and further scientific investigations are needed.

The biological mechanisms through which prenatal infections may cause neurodevelopmental impairment is not clearly understood. Some infections are transmitted directly from the mother to the fetus during pregnancy, as is the case with several of the TORCH infections.^{66,67} Vertical transmission of virus from the mother to the fetus may have a direct adverse effect on brain development. However, in many of the common infections, vertical transmission is believed to be rare. An indirect pathway, involving maternal immune system activation is consequently receiving increased attention.^{57,68} It is argued, that the fact that specific neurodevelopmental outcomes have been linked with host of different infections, suggests that factors common for infections, rather than the infection itself, may be the underlying etiologic factor for increasing disease risk.^{57,69} Research efforts have primarily focused on immunological responses, such as cytokines and maternal fever. This thesis specifically aimed to examine the role of fever.

2.4 Prenatal fever exposure

When infection during pregnancy occurs, the maternal immune response is activated and fever may arise. It is hypothesized that cellular processes during fetal brain development, such as proliferation, migration, differentiation, myelination, and apoptosis may become disrupted, as a result of the elevated maternal body temperature.^{67,70} This disruption may then in turn cause neurodevelopmental impairment in the child, which may unfold as the child grows. In humans, it is difficult to disentangle potential harmful effects of fever from the infection itself, given that fever more or less exclusively occur in the presence of infections. In animal models, however, hyperthermia can be experimentally induced, for instance by emerging the animal in hot water.

In animal models, the teratogenic effects of maternal hyperthermia are consequently well established.⁷¹⁻⁷³ Studies have implicated elevated body temperature, as a marker of maternal fever, in a range of adverse outcomes such as fetal growth restriction, malformations, fetal death, behavioral alterations, and impaired cognitive functioning.^{73,74} While the animal studies suggest that many organs and structures are involved in hyperthermia-induced damage, the central nervous system seems to be particularly vulnerable to temperature effects during early development.⁷⁰ These findings have been consistent across a range of animal species,⁷² and have furthermore demonstrated that the type of damage depends on the timing of the hyperthermic insult.⁷¹⁻⁷³

In humans, hyperthermia most frequently occur as a result of fever, but may also be induced by elevated ambient temperatures, use of electric blankets, sauna or hot tubs, and vigorous exercise. Neurodevelopmental impairment has been demonstrated in epidemiological studies following in utero exposure to such external heat sources.⁷⁵⁻⁷⁷ Given the body of evidence concerning the adverse effects of heat on the developing fetus from animal and as well as human studies, it was hypothesized that maternal fever in pregnancy could be a plausible mechanism through which prenatal infections affects fetal brain development. Findings of a systematic literature review of offspring health following prenatal fever exposure are presented in section 4.1.

2.5 Neurodevelopmental impairment following prenatal exposure to fever and infections

A majority of the literature on the neurodevelopmental consequences of common infections and fever during pregnancy have addressed conditions such as psychotic disorders,⁷⁸⁻⁸⁶ autism spectrum disorders,⁸⁷⁻⁹⁰ cerebral palsy,⁹¹⁻⁹³ neural tube defects,^{77,94-102} and epilepsy.¹⁰³⁻¹⁰⁵ Although the findings are not entirely consistent, a majority of the studies reported increased occurrence of these neurodevelopmental outcomes, following prenatal exposure to fever or common infections. While this evidence concerns profound teratogenic effects on brain development, there is also some evidence of less pervasive neurodevelopmental impairment, such as impaired motor skills¹⁰⁶ and more subtle psychological and behavioral outcomes.¹⁰⁷⁻¹⁰⁹

In this thesis, ADHD, academic performance and psychosis-like experiences were chosen to represent various measures of neurodevelopmental impairment in school-aged children. While these outcomes have not received much attention in the available literature, a few studies indicate that children who are prenatally exposed to fever, and various common infections such as genitourinary infections and respiratory infections, are at increased risk of having attention problems or ADHD,¹⁰⁷⁻¹¹³ low intelligence,^{108,114-116} and psychosis-like symptoms.¹¹⁷ Many of these studies are well-conducted, and are based on large samples with prospective data collection. However, given that the body of evidence is of

10

limited extent, it may be possible that the apparent consistency of findings is a result of publication bias. In addition, very few of these studies addressed how timing of prenatal exposure to fever and infection affected subsequent risk of neurodevelopmental impairment, and whether fever or the underlying infection was the contributing condition to increased disease risk. Assessment of prenatal exposures were also frequently based on hospital records or billing data, limiting the findings to more severe exposure episodes. Research specifically considering these gaps in the current knowledge is needed to improve our understanding of the neurodevelopmental risks associated with these common prenatal exposures and ultimately translating this into applicable knowledge for pregnant women experiencing fevers and infections.

Chapter 3 Materials and methods

3.1 Systematic review and meta-analyses

A literature review of epidemiological studies was conducted as an initial step, to summarize and analyze the range of associated health consequences in the offspring following exposure to maternal fever in pregnancy (**paper 1**). A systematic approach to identifying studies, assessing eligibility, extracting information from studies, assessing risk of bias, and synthesizing findings, was used, according to the Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions.¹¹⁸

3.1.1 Inclusion of studies

A two-stage search strategy was applied to identify all relevant studies for inclusion. First, we systematically searched bibliographic databases (PubMed, Web of Science, and the Cochrane Library) using the following search words: *fever*, *febrile*, *hyperthermia*, *pyrexia*, *pregnancy*, *pregnant women*, and *gestation*. Next, we used a snowballing technique, in which we pursued references of references, to find studies not identified in the database search. Studies were initially screened by title and abstract and subsequently through full-text evaluation. Cohort and case-control studies addressing health outcomes of prenatal fever exposure in humans were eligible for inclusion in the review. Studies were included only if they explicitly considered fever or a febrile illness, as a proxy for fever. We excluded studies published before 1990, studies considering only selected populations, and studies with inadequate description of study methods.

3.1.2 Synthesis of studies

To quantitatively combine results of studies addressing the same outcome, meta-analyses were performed when ≥ 4 were eligible for inclusion. Statistical heterogeneity was assessed using Cochrane's χ^2 statistic. We used a Mantel-Haenszel fixed effects model and a DerSimonian and Laird random effects model to estimate a pooled odds ratio (OR), for homogenous and heterogeneous studies, respectively. Health outcomes addressed by fewer studies were summarized in tables and synthesized qualitatively.

3.2 Study design

Next, three studies of the neurodevelopmental consequences following prenatal exposure to fever and infection were conducted (**papers 2-4**). The studies were based on the Danish National Birth Cohort, and the children were followed using registry- or questionnaire-based follow-up. All studies were based entirely on existing data sources, which were linked using maternal or child civil registration number. **Figure 2** provides a graphical illustration of the design of the three studies.



Figure 2: Overview of study designs.

3.3 Data sources

3.3.1 The Danish National Birth Cohort (DNBC)

The Danish National Birth Cohort is a nation-wide cohort study of pregnant women and their offspring.^{119,120} Expecting mothers were invited to participate in the study during 1996-2002 by their general practitioner at the first antenatal visit, which usually takes place in pregnancy week 6-10. All general practitioners in Denmark were asked to take part in the recruitment of pregnant women, however not everyone did so. The actual number of women invited into the cohort is unknown, and an accurate estimation of the participation rate is consequently not possible. A participation rate of around 60% among invitees has however been suggested.¹²¹ During pregnancy, two telephone interviews were scheduled to take place; one around pregnancy week 12 and another around pregnancy week 30. The women were asked about a range of lifestyle and health-related questions. In order to be eligible for inclusion the pregnant woman had to reside in Denmark, intend to carry the pregnancy to term, and have sufficient proficiency in Danish to complete the telephone interviews. Follow-up of the children has been conducted at 6 months of age, 18 months of age, 7 years, 11 years and the 18-year follow-up is currently

ongoing. In the studies presented in this thesis, data from the two pregnancy interviews, and the 11-year follow-up is used. Written informed consent was obtained from all cohort participants before entering the study. The use of data from the DNBC in this thesis has furthermore been approved by the DNBC steering committee (reference number 2012-30 and 2015-45) and the Danish Data Protection Agency (journal number: 2013-41-1431).

3.3.2 The Danish Registers

A range of different health and social registers were used in this thesis. By linkage using the civil registration number, we were able to follow each child in the registries from the day of birth and to extract information on potential important confounders. **Table 1** summarizes main characteristics of registers relevant to this thesis, and the information used in the three studies.

Table 1: Chara	cteristics and	l use o	of Danish	registries	in the	thesis.

Name of register	Coverage (years extracted)	Study unit	Extracted information
The Psychiatric Central Research Register ¹²²	All admissions to psychiatric hospitals and departments in Denmark. Since 1995 outpatient and emergency room contacts are included as well (1977-2011)	Hospital contacts (multiple records/person)	Paper 2 Child diagnosis of ADHD, date of initial diagnosis. Paper 4 Any child, maternal and paternal diagnosis of psychiatric disorders.
The Danish National Patient Register ¹²³	All admissions, outpatient and emergency room contacts to hospitals in Denmark. (1997-2010)	Hospital contacts (multiple records/person)	Paper 2 Child diagnosis of ADHD, date of initial diagnosis.
The Danish National Prescription Registry ¹²⁴	All dispensed prescriptions of medication from all Danish pharmacies. (1997- 2011)	Redeemed prescriptions (multiple records/person)	Paper 2 Redeemed prescription for ADHD medications, date of first redeemed prescription.
The Danish Medical Birth Registry ¹²⁵	All hospital and home births in Denmark. (1997-2003)	Birth (1 record/person)	Papers 2-4 Date and year of birth, birth weight, gestational age at delivery, gender, paternal civil registration number, place of birth, maternal age, maternal smoking status.
The Population's Education Register ¹²⁶	All persons attending an education in Denmark. (1981-2003)	Educational level (multiple records/person)	Papers 2-4 Highest level of completed education, highest level of ongoing education.
The Income Statistics Register ¹²⁷	All persons economically active in Denmark. Builds on smaller registers (Central Taxpayer's Register, and the Salary Information Register etc.) (1996-2002)	Yearly household income (multiple record/person)	Papers 3-4 Household income in the calendar year prior to birth.
Danish Civil Registration System ¹²⁸	All persons alive and living in Denmark. Continuously updated information on vital status, and place of residence. (1996-2010)	Changes in vital status or place of residence (multiple records/person)	Paper 2 Child vital status, emigration, date of events.

3.3.3 The Danish National Test Program

In 2010 the Danish National Test Program [De nationale tests] was introduced as a series of compulsory tests to measure academic performance in primary and lower secondary schools [Folkeskolen] across Denmark. We were granted access to the data through the National Agency for Quality and Supervision, Ministry for Children, Education and Gender Equality. Because the test program has only recently been introduced, the use for research purposes has been very limited.^{129,130} Thus, the results presented in this thesis (**paper 3**), constitutes one of the first applications of these data within health research. The tests are mandatory for all public schools, and covers approximately 85% of all children living in Denmark. Language assessments are conducted in 2nd, 4th, 6th, and 8th grade, while math assessments are conducted in 3rd and 6th grade. In this thesis, all available assessments from children in the DNBC in the years 2010-2013 was extracted. **Figure 3** depicts the available assessments for children born in each year between 1997 and 2003 in a lexis diagram.



Figure 3: Graphical representation of assessments of academic performance available for children in the DNBC depending on their year of birth.

3.4 Study population

Children born in the DNBC were the underlying study population of all three studies. The final samples for analysis did however vary between the studies, mainly because the proportion of missing information on the three outcomes was very different, see **Figure 4**.



Figure 4: Flow-chart of study populations in this thesis.

3.5 Exposures

Maternal exposure to fever episodes and a range of common infections was assessed using either the first, second, or both pregnancy interviews. **Appendix 1** contains a full list of the questions used to address these exposures.

3.5.1 Fever

Maternal fever in pregnancy was measured in both pregnancy interviews. The woman was asked "In this pregnancy/since the last interview, have you had any episodes of fever?" and she was able to answer "yes", "no", "don't know", or "do not want to answer". A woman was considered exposed if she at any time in pregnancy reported having had an episode of fever. She was contrarily considered unexposed if she did not report any episodes of fever and answered no to the questions concerning fever in one or both interviews, see **Table 2**.

		Interview 1 – Fever					
		Yes		No	Don't know	Do not want to answer	Missing
ver	Yes	i i	Exposed				
2 Fever	No				Unexposed		
iew	Don't know						
Interview	Do not want to answer					Exposure stat	tus missing
In	Missing						

Table 2: Defining fever exposure at any time during pregnancy.

Up to ten episodes of fever were registered per interview. For each episode, information on accompanying symptoms, duration of fever (in days), maximum temperature during the fever episode (in °C) and timing of exposure (in gestational weeks) was recorded as well. Exposure episodes reported in the second interview were removed, if they occurred before the time of the first interview, in order to diminish double registrations. For each woman we also removed episodes that were registered with a gestational week occurring later than the time of her last interview, as this information was considered invalid.

Temperature

Fever intensity was defined according to maximum temperature ($<39 \,^{\circ}C, \geq 39 \,^{\circ}C$, or unknown) among all fever episodes in each pregnancy in **papers 3-4**, and as a function of duration and temperature (low: 1 day $\geq 39 \,^{\circ}C$ or 1-2 days $<39 \,^{\circ}C$; medium: 2 days $\geq 39 \,^{\circ}C$ or ≥ 3 days $<39 \,^{\circ}C$; or high: ≥ 3 days $\geq 39 \,^{\circ}C$) in **paper 2**. If a woman was not able to recall the duration or the maximum temperature of the fever, the given episode was assigned a duration of 1 day and a maximum temperature $<39 \,^{\circ}C$, as a conservative

estimate in **paper 2**. In **papers 3-4**, women reporting unknown maximum temperatures were considered as a separate group.

Timing

Timing of fever exposure was also handled differently in the three studies. In **papers 2-3**, ten four-week periods were defined (gestational weeks 1-4, 5-8, 9-12, ..., 37-40), with binary variables indicating exposure status for each period (yes/no). Only women with complete information on all four weeks were included in each of the variables (i.e. the timing of her last interview exceeded the last gestational week in the period). In **paper 4**, the sample of children was substantially smaller, due to loss to follow-up. Thus, to ensure adequate numbers in these sub-groups we considered timing of exposure according to trimester (1st trimester: gestational week 1-12 and 2nd trimester: gestational week 13-28). Again, a woman was only included in the trimester-specific analyses if exposure information on the entire trimester of interest was available (i.e. the timing of her last interview exceeded the last gestational week 40, effects of third trimester exposure were not estimated.

3.5.2 Infections

Information on exposure to infections during pregnancy was primarily based on the second interview. The women were specifically questioned about a range of common infections and at which gestational week exposure had occurred. As for fevers, the women were able to report multiple episodes of each infection and the principles for defining any-time in pregnancy and timing-specific exposure to infections, were similar to those for fever. Information was available on genitourinary infections (cystitis, pyelonephritis, vaginal symptoms), persistent viral infections (orofacial herpes infection, genital herpes infection, condylomas), respiratory tract infection (prolonged cough), and diarrhea. Exposure to any infection was defined as the occurrence of any of these infections or if the mother replied "yes" to the question "In this pregnancy, have you had any other infections?". Given that an influenza diagnosis is rarely confirmed and self-diagnosis has poor predictive value,¹³¹ women were not asked directly about their exposure to influenza. Instead, we a priori decided to define a fever-episode accompanied by headache and muscle or joint pain as a case of influenza-like illness. However, due to different definitions being used in the existing literature,¹³² three other alternative case-definitions were examined as well (fever episodes with varying combinations of influenza symptoms), for instance with reference to definitions suggested by the World Health Organization and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.^{133,134}

The exposures considered in each of the three studies varied somewhat, see **Table 3**. Persistent viral infections were only analyzed in paper 2, and not the subsequent two, because the primary infection did

not necessarily occur during pregnancy. Influenza-like illness was furthermore not considered in papers 2-3, because access to relevant data was not obtained until fall 2016.

Prenatal exposure	Paper 2 ADHD	Paper 3 Academic performance	Paper 4 Psychosis-like experiences
Fever	Х	Х	X
Genitourinary infections	Х	х	Х
Respiratory tract infections	Х	Х	Х
Diarrhea	Х	Х	
Persistent viral infections	Х		
Any infection	Х	Х	
Influenza-like illness			Х

Table 3: Overview	of pre	natal exp	osures exa	mined in	the thesis.
	or pres	natar enpo	Joures end	minea m	the theory.

In the interview conducted six months post-partum, the mother furthermore reported whether she had experienced fever or infections in the last part of pregnancy (i.e. after the second interview). These data were not used in any of the three studies, because it was expected that the accuracy of recall (e.g. timing of exposure) would vary substantially between in-pregnancy and after-pregnancy reporting. Additionally, given that children with neurodevelopmental impairment may differ from other children already in infancy (e.g. excessive crying), use of such information could potentially induce recall bias.

3.6 Outcomes

The three neurodevelopmental end-points assessed in this thesis were ascertained using a combination of register- and questionnaire-based data sources.

ADHD cases among children in the DNBC were identified using three nation-wide registers. Each child was followed from their 4th birthday and was defined as having ADHD if a diagnosis (ICD-10 DF90.0-DF90.9) was registered in the Psychiatric Central Research Register or the Danish National Patient Register or by redeemed prescription for central nervous system stimulant medications, in the Danish National Prescription Registry, see **Figure 5**. Most cases were identified in the Danish National Prescription Register, and approximately 52% of all cases were identified in at least two registers.



Figure 5: Identification of ADHD cases in Danish registers and their overlap.

Academic performance in the children was ascertained using language and math assessments from the Danish National Test Program. Results were Rasch scores,¹³⁵ and provided an adaptive measure of cognitive ability, called the estimated pupil ability (EPA). EPA was measured on a log-scale ranging from -7 to 7 with higher scores indicating higher ability. The EPA was provided for three profile areas for each language (language comprehension, decoding, and reading comprehension) and each math (numbers and algebra, geometry, and applied mathematics) assessment. In this thesis we used a summarized score for each assessment, representing the average EPA across the three profile areas. The median number of assessments per child was three, but as many as five assessments were available for some children.

Psychosis-like experiences were assessed by self-report in a web-based questionnaire completed by the children themselves at age 11. A seven-item Adolescent Psychotic-Like Screener, ¹³⁶ partly based on the Diagnostic Interview Schedule for Children¹³⁷ was devised to the children, see **Table 4**. The children could answer "yes, definitely", "yes, maybe", and "no". Psychosis-like experiences were analyzed as a summarized variable according to the presence or absence of any definite symptoms (0, 1 or \geq 2 definite symptoms).

Item	Question
1	Some people believe that other people can read their thoughts. Have other people ever read your thoughts?
2	Have you been sent messages through the television or the radio, just for you alone?
3	Have you ever thought you were being followed or spied on?
4	Have you ever heard voices or sounds that other people couldn't hear?
5	Have you ever felt that you were under the control of some special power?
6	Have you ever seen things that other people could not see?
7	Have you ever felt that you have special powers?

Table 4: Questions concerning psychosis-like experiences in the 11-year follow-up of the Danish National Birth Cohort.

For an overview of the neurodevelopmental endpoints included in this thesis, see Table 5.

Outcome	Outcome definition	Age of child at assessment	Non-cases/ Cases	Data
ADHD (paper 2)	Diagnosis of ADHD or redeemed prescription of ADHD medication Date of first appearance in registers	10.6 years ^a	86,911/2235	The Psychiatric Central Research Register and the Danish National Patient Register <i>ICD-10 Diagnoses: DF90.0-DF90.9</i> The Danish National Prescription Registry <i>ATC codes: N06BA02, N06BA04, N06BA09</i>
Academic Performance (paper 3)	Summarized EPA for each assessment in the Danish National Test Program Numerical, log-scale	8-15 years	-	The Danish National Test Program Language assessments: 2 nd , 4 th , 6 th , 8 th grade Math assessments in 3 rd , 6 th grade
Psychosis-like experiences (paper 4)	Number of definite psychosis-like experiences Ordinal (0, 1, $or \ge 2$)	11 years	40,898/3434 /1852	11-year follow-up of DNBC 7-item Psychotic-Like Screener

Table 5: Overview of	outcomes ind	cluded in th	ne thesis.
----------------------	--------------	--------------	------------

Abbreviations: ADHD: Attention Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder; ATC: Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical Classification Code; DNBC: Danish National Birth Cohort; EPA: Estimated Pupil Ability; ICD-10: International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems, 10th revision. ^aMean time of follow-up

3.7 Covariates

Selection of covariates in the three studies was generally based on a priori discussions of potential confounders of the exposure-outcome relationship. Existing evidence was used to guide this selection. In the study of ADHD, the principles underlying directed acyclic graphs (DAGs),^{138,139} was furthermore applied to visualize assumptions of causal paths between exposures, outcome and other variables of interest (see **paper 2**). Although our model was not necessarily entirely exhaustive, the process of constructing the diagram, facilitated a better understanding of potential confounding mechanisms and under which circumstances bias might occur.

3.8 Statistical analyses

All analyses presented in this thesis were conducted via remote access to the Research Machines in Statistics Denmark, using Stata (StataCorp, College Station, Texas).

In all three studies, characteristics of the study populations were presented as an initial descriptive analysis. Categorical and numerical variables were presented in tables by their relative frequencies, and means with standard deviations, respectively. For non-normal numerical variables the median and range was presented instead. Comparisons between groups were conducted using Pearson's χ^2 -test.
In the main analyses of each study, various regression analyses were used to analyze the relationship between prenatal exposure to fever and infections and the outcome of interest, see **Table 6**.

Study	Model (estimate)	Interpretation of estimate
ADHD (Paper 2)	Cox regression (Hazard ratio, HR)	The rate of ADHD among children prenatally exposed to fever or infection relative to children that are unexposed.
Academic performance (Paper 3)	Multi-level linear regression $(exp(\beta)=odds \ ratio, \ OR)$	The odds of answering any given question in the test correctly among children prenatally exposed to fever or infection relative to children that are unexposed.
Psychosis-like experiences (Paper 4)	Multinomial logistic regression (<i>Relative risk ratio, RRR</i>)	The risk of having experienced one [≥two] rather than none psychosis-like symptom[s], among children prenatally exposed to fever or infection relative to children that are unexposed.

The analyses in all studies aimed to estimate associations with the outcome in relation to 1) exposure to prenatal fevers and infections at any time during pregnancy, 2) exposure to prenatal fevers and infections during specific times of pregnancy, and 3) exposure to different intensities of fever (temperature analyses). All measures of association were estimated using unadjusted and adjusted models. However, due to restrictions in space, not all crude analyses were presented in **papers 2-4**. In order to distinguish between the effects of fever and infection, we furthermore adjusted all analyses concerning fever for the effect of infections and vice versa. Sensitivity analyses did, however, reveal that excluding adjustment for infections/fever essentially left the findings unchanged.

3.8.1 Handling loss to follow-up

Missing information on the outcome was a concern in **papers 3 and 4**. For academic performance, assessments were missing for approximately 20% of all children, while around 50% of the children were lacking information on psychosis-like experiences at age 11. In complete-case analysis, it is implicitly assumed that the data is missing completely at random. However, in the DNBC loss to follow-up has been shown to depend on a host of variables, for instance parental socioeconomic background,¹⁴⁰ and similar findings have been noted for participation in the National Test Program.^{130,141} In both papers, we evaluated the extent of potential bias, by comparing the estimates from standard regression models, with those of models with applied inverse probability weights.¹⁴² Using a logistic regression model, we calculated a weight for each child proportional to the inverse probability of not being missing, given the specified covariates. In essence, children that were not missing, but with a high chance according to the model of being so, was given a higher weight. In the weighted analyses these children were then not only representing themselves, but also the other children like them, that were not observed. The models aimed

to include all relevant variables related to missingness and it was then assumed that the information on the outcomes were missing at random, given the variables in the model.

3.9 Supplementary analyses

Misclassification of exposure and outcomes constitutes important potential sources of bias. In this thesis, some misclassification is expected, for instance in the analyses considering prenatal fever exposure at any time during pregnancy. For approximately 90% of the women included in the DNBC, we had exposure information until gestational week 28 (i.e. end of second trimester). However, at gestational week 36, this number had dropped to around 13% (because the 2nd interview was scheduled to be at gestational week 30). Thus, it seems plausible that for a non-trivial part of the women, their exposure status for any time in pregnancy exposure, might have been misclassified, due to the missing information in the last part of pregnancy. As a supplementary analyses, a multidimensional bias analysis¹⁴³ was conducted, for various combinations of sensitivity for prenatal fever exposure classification. As an example, numbers from **paper 2** on ADHD was used. A graphical illustration of misclassification for any-time in pregnancy exposure is shown in **Figure 6**.



Figure 6: Misclassification of any-time in pregnancy exposure. The upper row represents classification of exposure at any time of pregnancy based on information collected in the two pregnancy interviews, while the bottom row represents the same women's true exposure status, if information had been available for the entire pregnancy. The figure illustrates that woman number four, is incorrectly classified as unexposed in the top row (i.e. a false negative). This misclassification occur, because she was not exposed prior to her last interview, but after. Contrarily, there are no false positives, because women classified as exposed based on observed data (i.e. exposed in first part of pregnancy), will be truly exposed irrespective of their exposure in the later part of pregnancy. A perfect specificity of 1.0. was therefore assumed (specificity=true negatives/true negatives+false positives). In this bias analysis perfect recall is furthermore assumed (i.e. reports of exposure corresponds to actual exposure).

Although we did not expect misclassification to differ substantially according to outcome status, scenarios assuming both non-differential and differential misclassification were evaluated. ORs corrected for misclassification were estimated using cell counts adjusted for different sensitivities, see **Table 7**.

	Obse	rved	Expected	
	E_+	E.		E-
D_+	а	b	$A = [a - D_{+} \times (1 - SP_{D_{+}})] / [SE_{D_{+}} - (1 - SP_{D_{+}})]$	$B = D_+ - A$
D.	С	d	$C = [c - D_{-} \times (1 - SP_{D_{-}})] / [SE_{D_{-}} - (1 - SP_{D_{-}})]$	$D=D_{-}-C$
Total	a + c	<i>b</i> + <i>d</i>	A+C	B+D

Table 7: Exposure misclassification. Equations for calculating expected true data given the observed data with exposure misclassification.¹⁴³

^aExposure status: E₊/E., Disease status: D₊/D₋, Sensitivity: SE, Specificity: SP

Furthermore, outcome misclassification was also a potential concern, particularly in **paper 4**. Psychosislike experiences were addressed by a screening questionnaire, but it has been suggested that endorsement in such questionnaires does not accurately predict actual psychosis-like symptoms, when followed up by probing questions, for instance in a clinical examination.¹⁴⁴ Thus, to address the impact of potential misclassification of psychosis-like experiences, a probabilistic bias analysis was conducted according to recently developed methods.^{145,146} In brief, because the true sensitivities and specificities are rarely known with certainty, probabilistic bias analyses allows for an inclusion of likely ranges of values. Thus, in this supplementary analysis, trapezoidal probability distributions of likely values for sensitivity and specificity of outcome classification were defined (Sensitivity; minimum: 0.50, mode 1: 0.70, mode 2: 0.80, maximum: 1.0 and specificity; minimum: 0.95, Mode 1: 0.97, Mode 2: 0.98, Maximum 1.0). Choice of ranges for bias parameters (i.e. sensitivity and specificity) were guided by a recent validation study.¹³⁶ Values for sensitivity and specificity were then randomly sampled from these distributions, and applied to estimate the expected true cell counts and corrected ORs as described in **Table 8**.

with disease	e misclassif	fication. ¹⁴³		
	Obse	erved	Expe	ected
	E_+	E-	E ₊	E-
D_+	а	b	$A = \frac{[a - E_{+} \times (1 - SP_{E_{+}})]}{[SE_{E_{+}} - (1 - SP_{E_{+}})]}$	$B = \frac{[b - E_{-} \times (1 - SP_{E_{-}})]}{[SE_{E_{-}} - (1 - SP_{E_{-}})]}$
D.	С	d	$C = E_+ - A$	D = E - B
Total	a + c	<i>b</i> + <i>d</i>	A+C	B+D

Table 8: Outcome misclassification. Equations for calculating expected true data given the observed data with disease misclassification.¹⁴³

^aExposure status: E₊/E., Disease status: D₊/D₋, Sensitivity: SE, Specificity: SP

A total of 1000 simulations were conducted assuming non-differential misclassification, and the median OR and the corresponding 95% simulation interval was presented for the conventional and corrected analyses, respectively. This bias analysis consequently allowed for a quantification of the bias as well as

an estimation of the uncertainty due to random error (conventional analysis), due to systematic error (corrected analyses), as well as due to the total error (combined random and systematic error, for technical details see¹⁴⁵). Given that these methods are developed for misclassification of binary variables, the impact of outcome misclassification was illustrated for auditory hallucinations, which was the most frequently reported psychosis-like experience (approximately 6% of the children). The results of the bias analyses are presented at the end of chapter 4.

Chapter 4 Results

4.1 Review of health consequences of prenatal fever exposure (paper 1)

A total of 46 studies were included in the systematic literature review. Substantial evidence was found to support the contention that maternal fever during pregnancy may negatively affect offspring health. The strongest evidence, from three meta-analyses, indicated that first trimester exposure was associated with neural tube defects (OR= 2.90, 95% CI: 2.22-3.79), heart defects, (OR=1.54, 95% CI: 1.37-1.74), and oral clefts, (OR=1.94, 1.35-2.79). The harmful effects seemed to cover both short- and longer-term health outcomes, although evidence on long-term effects was more sparse. Studies concerning neurodevelopmental impairment did suggest a potential adverse effect of prenatal fever exposure for autism,^{87,89,90} cerebral palsy,^{92,93} academic performance¹⁰⁸ and psychosis,⁷⁹ but not for epilepsy¹⁰³ or schizophrenia.⁸⁰ However, the evidence on these outcomes was insufficient to judge any association with certainty. This constituted the basis for the subsequent three studies, presented in this thesis.

4.2 ADHD following prenatal exposure to fever and infections (paper 2)

The first study aimed at examining ADHD occurrence among children exposed and unexposed to maternal fevers and infections during pregnancy. Overall, prenatal exposure to fever and a range of common infections was generally not, or only slightly associated with ADHD occurrence in the child. For the analyses of any-time in pregnancy exposure, only genitourinary infections was associated with a slightly elevated hazard rate (HR: 1.14, 95% CI: 1.03-1.25). The timing specific analyses revealed that this effect was primarily explained by a more substantial increase in the latter part of pregnancy (gestational week 29-32; HR: 1.22, 95% CI: 0.98-1.53, and week 33-36; HR: 1.60, 95 % CI: 1.13-2.26), which persisted even when analyses were restricted to term births (i.e. gestational week \geq 37). For prenatal fever exposure, increasing intensity of the episode was not associated with increasing rates of ADHD, as we would have expected if a causal association existed. However, the timing analyses revealed that fever during gestational week 9-12 was associated with increased ADHD occurrence (HR: 1.33, 95% CI: 1.12-1.58), although this result was considered to be due to multiple testing. Thus, with the exception of genitourinary infections, no overall association was generally demonstrated between these prenatal exposure during specific time periods of pregnancy might be important when analyzing ADHD occurrence.

4.3 Academic performance following prenatal exposure to fever and infections (paper 3)

In the next study, academic performance among children within the DNBC was examined according to prenatal fever and infection exposure. A total of 216,350 assessments of academic performance were available for 71,850 children born to 67,528 mothers. The analyses revealed that neither prenatal exposure to fever nor any of the examined infections was associated with academic performance in

childhood and early adolescence. Odds ratios ranged from 0.99 to 1.01 and 95% confidence limits did not exceed ± 0.03 . These results were consistent for different types of assessments (language vs. math), for specific profile areas, and for various time windows of pregnancy. Furthermore, in a sensitivity analysis no differences in academic performance was observed among exposure discordant siblings, indicating that unmeasured confounding (e.g. by maternal intelligence) did not affect the findings. Finally, results from analyses using inverse probability weights were essentially identical to those of the unweighted analyses, suggesting that missing data on academic performance did not bias the results. In summary, all analyses consistently showed that academic performance in childhood and early adolescence was unrelated to maternal exposure to fever and common infections during pregnancy.

4.4 Psychosis-like experiences following prenatal exposure to fever and infections (paper 4)

In the final study, the association between maternal fevers and common infections in pregnancy and subsequent psychosis-like experiences in the children was examined. Eleven percent of the 46,184 children participating in the 11-year follow-up reported one or more definite psychosis-like symptoms. Maternal fever, genitourinary infections and respiratory infections during pregnancy were generally not or only weakly and inconsistently associated with psychosis-like experiences in the child. The association with influenza-like illness was very sensitive towards how influenza-like illness was defined, but when using our a priori definition (fever with accompanying headache and muscle or joint pain), influenza-like illness did seem to increase the occurrence of psychosis-like symptoms in the child. The association increased with increasing number of psychosis-like symptoms (RRR of one definite psychosis-like symptom= 1.16, 95% CI: 0.94-1.44, and RRR for ≥two definite symptoms= 1.38, 95% CI: 1.06-2.79), for and for increasing temperature of the fever episode. However, when broader definitions were applied (e.g. fever and one respiratory symptom), such associations disappeared. In the analyses of timing of exposure, no substantial evidence was found to support trimester-specific effects. Adjustment for selective attrition by use of inverse probability weights only affected the associations with fever, and essentially left all other associations unchanged.

4.5 Supplementary analyses

4.5.1 Representativeness of births in the DNBC

Although the DNBC was intended as a population-based birth cohort, selection processes inevitably affects participation. To examine the representativeness of the cohort, births within the DNBC were compared to all births in Denmark during the same time period (1997-2003), see **Table 9**. As expected, women participating in the DNBC were more likely to be primiparous, to be of higher socioeconomic status (higher education and income), and to be in better health (less likely to smoke, and give birth

premature, and higher mean birth weight in babies) compared to the entire population of women giving birth between 1997 and 2003 in Denmark. This pattern most likely reflects that resources in terms of time, knowledge, money, and health, were somewhat higher among DNBC mothers. The study populations underlying the findings presented in sections 4.2-4.4, were consequently not entirely representative for all children living in Denmark.

	Danish National Birth Cohort	All births 1997-2003
Characteristics	$n = 94,782^{a}$	<i>n</i> = 463,310
Maternal age at birth		
≤24 years	9.6	14.7
25-29 years	38.3	36.0
30-34 years	37.1	34.2
\geq 35 years	14.9	15.1
Gestational age at delivery		
<37 weeks	5.5	6.6
37-41 weeks	85.5	84.7
>42 weeks	8.7	8.2
Missing	0.3	0.6
Parity		
Primiparous	47.4	43.4
Biparous	36.5	36.9
Multiparous	16.1	19.4
Missing	0.0	0.0
Birth weight in grams, Mean (SD)	3557 (594)	3493 (617)
Maternal education at birth		
Primary education	11.5	19.7
Secondary education	42.6	42.7
Higher education	45.6	35.3
Missing	0.6	2.2
Household income in year prior to birth		
Lowest quintile	16.7	19.4
2 nd quintile	16.3	19.4
Medium	20.3	19.4
4 th quintile	22.5	19.4
Highest quintile	23.6	19.4
Missing	0.6	3.1
Maternal smoking in pregnancy		
Nonsmokers	79.5	74.3
Former smokers	2.0	1.8
Light smokers (1-9 cigarettes/day)	10.5	12.7
Heavy smokers (>10 cigarettes/day)	4.1	6.0
Smokers, unknown amount	0.4	0.5
Missing	3.5	4.7

Table 9: Characteristics of births in the Danish National Birth Cohort and all births in Denmark between 1997 and 2003.

^a DNBC births registered in the Medical Birth Registry. The number includes live- and stillbirths and is consequently not identical to tables presented in papers 2-4, which only includes live-born children.

4.5.2 Exposure and outcome misclassification

Scenarios assuming different levels of misclassification of any-time in pregnancy exposure status for fever among children with and without ADHD are presented in **Table 10**. Grey cells represent scenarios assuming non-differential misclassification. Corrected ORs below the grey cells illustrate varying

scenarios with differential misclassification, where children with ADHD have higher levels of misclassification (i.e. lower sensitivity) than children without ADHD. Contrarily, corrected ORs above the grey cells represent differential misclassification where children with ADHD have lower levels of misclassification compared to children without ADHD. The table shows that non-differential misclassification only marginally underestimate the OR, even for very low sensitivities. Differential misclassification does, however, induce bias, with the direction depending on whether misclassification was greatest among children with or without ADHD. If misclassification was generally higher among children with ADHD, then the results of the conventional analyses underestimated the association. Contrarily, if misclassification was higher among children without ADHD, then the conventional analysis would overestimate the association. Given that the degree of misclassification would depend on when the last interview during pregnancy was conducted (i.e. the later the smaller risk of misclassification), the average week of the last interview was compared among children with and without ADHD. Mothers of children without ADHD was, on average, interviewed slightly later (gestational week 31.0) than mothers of children with ADHD (gestational week 30.8), p=0.026. However, although this difference reached statistical significance, it only corresponds to a difference of approximately 1-2 days. Thus, it seems reasonable to assume that the misclassification was non-differential, and that the results were not biased in any substantial manner by this issue.

		Sensiti	vity of fever e	exposure amo	ong children	without ADE	ID (D_)
		1.0	0.90	0.80	0.70	0.6	0.5
				Correct	ed ORs ^b		
	1.0	1.10	0.95	0.80	-	-	-
	0.90	1.29	1.11	0.93	0.75	-	-
Sensitivity of fever exposure among	0.80	1.54	1.33	1.12	0.90	0.69	-
children with	0.70	-	1.66	1.39	1.13	0.86	0.60
ADHD (D_+) .	0.60	-	-	1.85	1.50	1.15	0.79
	0.50	-	-	-	2.23	1.71	1.18

Table 10: Multidimensional bias analysis of misclassification of fever at any time during pregnancy among children with and without ADHD.^a

^a Analyses are based on the following observed cell counts in Table 7: a = 659, b = 1571, c = 23,872, d = 62,855 (conventional OR= 1.10, 95% CI: 1.01-1.21).

^b Assumed specificity of 1.0

Probabilistic bias analysis was then used to examine potential misclassification of psychosis-like experiences (**Table 11**). The table is based on an example for auditory hallucinations and prenatal fever exposure, but could have been done for other exposures and other psychosis-like experiences as well. It was assumed that misclassification was non-differential, given that it was deemed unlikely that the children's answers depended on maternal exposure status. The analyses indicated that the effects of

prenatal fever seemed to be somewhat underestimated in the conventional analysis (OR=1.15, 95 CI: 1.06-1.25) compared to the analysis corrected for misclassification (corrected OR=1.27, 95% simulation interval: 1.17-1.62), given the specified ranges of likely values for sensitivity and specificity. However, when the analyses accounted for both random error (estimated by the conventional 95% CI) and systematic error (estimated by the 95% simulation interval), the combined uncertainty interval was somewhat broader, suggesting that the conventional analysis overestimated the precision of the results.

-	OR 2.5 percentile	OR median estimate	OR 97.5 percentile	Percentage change in interval width (97.5 percentile/2.5 percentile) compared with conventional
Conventional analysis Random error only Corrected analysis ^b	1.06	1.15	1.25	0
Systematic error only	1.17	1.27	1.62	17.4
Systematic and random error	1.13	1.27	1.64	23.1

Table 11: Probabilistic bias analysis of misclassification of psychosis-like experiences (auditory hallucinations) among children prenatally exposed and unexposed to fever.^a

^aAnalyses are based on the following observed cell counts in Table 8: a = 826, b = 1949, c = 11,649, d = 31,677

Chapter 5 Discussion

5.1 Summary of main findings

In the studies presented in this thesis, we did not find evidence that fever and common infections in pregnancy contribute substantially to longer-term neurodevelopmental impairment, assessed by the occurrence of ADHD, academic performance and psychosis-like symptoms. These findings were based on three studies conducted within the DNBC, where detailed information about prenatal exposure to fever and a range of different infections were collected prior to birth, and where children were followed in registers or questionnaire-based follow-up. Although the analyses suggested that these prenatal exposures *in general* were not or only weakly associated with neurodevelopmental impairment, a few exceptions are worth mentioning. For instance, prenatal fever exposure in early pregnancy was strongly associated with subsequent risk of neural tube defects in the systematic literature review. Genitourinary infections in late pregnancy was also moderately associated with ADHD occurrence in the child, and finally influenza-like illness during pregnancy, defined as episodes of fever with headache and muscle or joint pain, seemed to be associated with a somewhat increased risk of psychosis-like symptoms in the child. The overall findings are discussed in further details in the following sections.

5.2 General discussion and consistency with existing literature

In the systematic review (**paper 1**), substantial evidence was found to support a detrimental effect of fever during pregnancy on fetal brain development. The review was not limited to neurodevelopmental outcomes, although this discussion will only address findings in that context. The strongest and most consistent finding was the association between first-trimester fever exposure and neural tube defects. Although the nine studies included in the meta-analysis were heterogeneous, all ORs and corresponding 95% CIs were above one. These findings added to the results of a previously published review⁹⁴ that aside from fever in pregnancy linked other sources of prenatal heat exposure (e.g. sauna, hot blankets etc.) to neural tubes defects. Neural tube defects do however differ substantially from the other neurodevelopmental outcomes of interest in this thesis, given that it is a structural defect. Although there might be abnormal structural features in the brains of children with ADHD, impaired academic performance, and psychosis-like experiences, these deficits are primarily seen as functional defects of the brain.

In **paper 2**, ADHD occurrence in the child was generally not associated with overall maternal exposure to fever and a range of common infections during pregnancy, including prolonged cough, diarrhea, and persistent viral infections. While no other studies examining ADHD in relation to prenatal exposure to diarrhea and persistent viral infections were identified, a few studies reported contrasting findings for respiratory infections and fever. For instance, in a recently published longitudinal study of 534 mother-child pairs, upper respiratory infections during pregnancy were associated with increased attentional problems reported by mothers and teachers.¹⁰⁹ Similarly, in a study of 893 children conducted within the

36

Helsinki Longitudinal Project, second trimester exposure to fever was associated with impaired executive functions,¹⁰⁸ which are frequently reported in children with ADHD.¹⁴⁷ While such prenatal exposures may consequently increase the risk of non-clinical ADHD-like behaviors, our study suggests that these findings do not extend to clinically recognized cases of ADHD. These studies were also limited by much smaller samples (n < 1000), and in some instances by retrospective collection of exposure information,^{109,113} suggesting that findings may have been more prone to bias. Maternal report of genitourinary infection in pregnancy, was the only exposure examined in our study, that was associated with a slightly increased rate of ADHD occurrence in the child. The timing analyses suggested that while rates of ADHD did not seem to be affected by exposure in early and mid-pregnancy, exposure in third trimester was associated with a more substantial increase. These findings persisted even when analyses were restricted to term births, suggesting that these effects were not explained by prematurity of the child. These findings were consistent with two large register-based studies,^{110,111} reporting an approximately 30% increased risk of ADHD among children prenatally exposed to genitourinary infections. The somewhat stronger associations reported in those studies (for any-time in pregnancy exposure), possibly reflects differences in how genitourinary infections were assessed (medical records and billing data versus self-reported data in our study). While these studies did not address the timing of exposure episodes, other authors have hypothesized that the last part of pregnancy may constitute a period of increased vulnerability towards insults from maternal infections in relation to offspring risk of ADHD.¹⁴⁸

In the second study, our findings indicated that academic performance in the child was unaffected by prenatal exposure to fevers and any of the common infections examined (paper 3). Due to the availability of a large number of assessments (>200.000), we were able to estimate associations with a high precision and exclude that even very subtle differences in academic performance existed. While a few smaller studies have reported similar findings,^{109,149} most of the existing literature suggests that cognitive ability may be adversely affected by such prenatal exposures.^{108,114-116} In two large Scandinavian studies on young males, lower intelligence at conscription were reported for prenatal exposure to infections.^{114,115} The magnitude of the effect was estimated to be a reduction of 1 point on a standard IQ scale in a Danish study,¹¹⁴ and between 3 and 7 points in a Norwegian study.¹¹⁵ In the study from Denmark, they only considered severe infections that required hospitalization during pregnancy. It is consequently possible that these findings do not generalize to the more common and mild infections considered in our study. The Norwegian study, on the other hand, was based on an ecological design, where aggregate data on prenatal influenza exposure and intelligence was used. Such studies are prone to ecological bias, because observed associations on aggregate level data (in this instance country-level), may not necessarily reflect a biological effect at the individual level.¹⁵⁰ In addition, in a recently published study on a sub-cohort of 1,491 children within the DNBC, maternal fever in pregnancy was associated with a reduction of 2.7 points on verbal IQ and 4.3 points on performance IQ at five years of age.¹¹⁶ These findings may suggest

that prenatal exposure to fever and infections lead to a slight reduction in intelligence, however on the basis of our findings it seems that this reduction may not necessarily translate into impaired academic performance in school.

The hypothesis that prenatal infections and fever may be associated with psychosis-like experiences in the child was based on the growing evidence supporting the role of prenatal infections in the development of psychotic disorders, such as schizophrenia.^{67,78,81,83} Given that psychosis-like experiences are considered as sub-clinical expressions of psychosis, it was hypothesized that prenatal infections and fevers might constitute common underlying risk factors. Only one study addressing the effect of prenatal infections on subsequent psychosis-like experiences in the child was identified.¹¹⁷ In this study of 5379 children from the Avon Longitudinal Study of Parents and their Children (ALSPAC), the authors reported a 1.44 fold increased risk of non-clinical psychotic symptoms in children at age 12, if they were prenatally exposed to any infection (95% CI: 1.11-1.86). In the final study of this thesis (paper 4), we were not able to replicate these findings, but found that psychosis-like experiences at age 11 were not or only weakly associated with such prenatal exposures. Influenza in pregnancy has been widely examined in relation to subsequent psychopathology in the offspring, since Mednick published his study in the 1980s.⁸ Our findings strongly depended on how influenza-like illness was defined, but using our a priori casedefinition of influenza-like illness yielded estimates in support of a potential harmful effect of prenatal exposure. Using other definitions did, however, reduce or entirely remove those associations. Whether these findings were due to broader definitions being less specific to influenza, or more narrow definitions being more selective towards severe infections was unclear.

5.3 Thoughts on causality

The overarching question then remains whether the (few) associations observed were in fact causal. As causality cannot be proven, we rely on causal inference as the process of scientific reasoning and drawing conclusions about the causal nature of associations.^{151,152} Various issues relating to the plausibility that fever and infections during pregnancy may be causally related to impaired neurodevelopment in the child is discussed in the following sections.

Timing-specific effects

It has been proposed that vulnerability to infection-mediated disturbances in fetal brain development and associated neurodevelopmental outcomes varies across different gestational periods.^{153,154} For instance, it is well-established that the neural tube is normally fully formed by the end of gestational week 6,¹⁵⁵ and that exposure extending past this point of pregnancy would be unrelated to neural tube formation.¹⁵⁶ For the same reason, was assessment of fever in all studies, included in the meta-analysis in **paper 1**, limited

to the first few months of pregnancy. The specificity of the observed association to this particular period of pregnancy supported the possibility that it might be causal.

The current understanding of how specific periods of prenatal development is related to the other outcomes of interest in this thesis, is however far less clear. In most of the existing literature, timingspecific findings have been absent, with two notable exceptions suggesting that mid-pregnancy constituted the most vulnerable period for a range of psychological and educational outcomes.^{108,109} Similarly, initially the second trimester was also suggested as the period of pregnancy associated with the greatest risk, in the association between schizophrenia and prenatal influenza exposure,⁶⁷ but many studies have since then failed to replicate these findings.^{78,81} Other authors argue, that the neurodevelopmental impact of prenatal infections is greatest in early pregnancy, given that such infections not only interfere with neurodevelopmental processes at the time of the infection, but may also predispose the developing nervous system to additional failures in subsequent development.¹⁵⁴ Given the lack of consistency in the literature, we did not specify any a priori hypotheses in this thesis, concerning specific periods of increased vulnerability. While the risk of psychosis-like symptoms did not vary substantially for exposures across trimesters, some evidence of a timing-specific effect was found for the association between genitourinary infections and ADHD, which seemed to be limited to third-trimester exposure. While these findings were consistent with hypotheses presented by Strickland,¹⁴⁸ they should be interpreted cautiously. The quality of the data from the DNBC in the end of pregnancy, was limited by the fact that the final pregnancy interview was scheduled to take place at pregnancy week 30. The women with information on later pregnancy was consequently highly selected, for instance by the child's gestational age at birth. Whether the final trimester of pregnancy actually constitutes a critical developmental period for ADHD, should be addressed in future research.

Distinguishing between the effects of fever and the underlying infection

One of the main challenges to causal inference was to distinguish between the effects of elevated maternal body temperature from the underlying infection itself, because fevers and infections frequently co-occur. Intuitively, fever would be a plausible etiologic agent of increased disease risk if 1) higher temperatures during fever episodes shows stronger associations with neurodevelopmental outcomes and 2) associations are reduced or even eliminated when antipyretic medication is used to lower the temperature. However, the interpretation of such analyses is complicated by the fact that increasing temperatures of a fever episode correlates with the severity of the underlying infection, and also with potential treatment (e.g. antibiotics or antipyretics). Similarly, the indication for taking antipyretics would depend on severity of the fever and the underlying disease. Whether fever intensity merely acts as a proxy for infection severity or medication exposure is consequently difficult establish.

Dose-response relationship with temperature has only been examined in a few prior studies on neurodevelopmental outcomes. All of these studies were based on the children within the DNBC, and considered autism and associated spectrum disorders,⁸⁷ epilepsy,¹⁰³ and motor performance.¹⁰⁶ These studies were not able to demonstrate any differences in the strengths of the associations when high- and low-grade fevers were considered separately. For instance, in the study by Holst and colleagues, maternal fever was associated with developmental coordination disorder in the child at age seven (OR= 1.29, 95% CI: 1.12-1.49), but this association was not stronger for fevers with temperatures \geq 39°C (OR= 1.25, 95%) CI: 0.97-1.63) than fevers $<39^{\circ}$ C (OR= 1.20, 95% CI: 0.93-1.53).¹⁰⁶ These findings indicate that elevated maternal body temperature might not be the underlying etiologic agent of increasing disease risk, but rather associated or underlying causes of the fever. In the studies conducted as part of this thesis, increasing temperatures of the prenatal fever episode was also not associated with ADHD, academic performance or psychosis-like experiences (papers 2-4). The overall lack of a dose-response relationship in the literature and in the results presented as part of this thesis, suggests that fever may not constitute a risk by it-self for these neurodevelopmental outcomes. However, it should be noted that if there were any error related to measurement or reporting of temperature in the DNBC, such bias would have affected findings in all of these studies.

Somewhat contrasting these findings, is the literature examining the effect of treatment with antipyretic medication. The evidence summarized in the systematic review (paper 1) generally suggested that risks associated with prenatal fever exposure were significantly attenuated if the fever was treated with antipyretic drugs. These findings were reported for neural tube defects,^{77,100,157} and for autism spectrum disorders and developmental delay.⁸⁸ However, another study reported that risks of neural tube defects were even higher if the fever was treated with antipyretic medications.⁹⁷ These findings suggest that antipyretic treatment in itself may be associated with adverse outcomes, which is consistent with a series of recently published studies,^{116,158-162} implicating prenatal acetaminophen exposure (which is the most commonly used medication to treat fevers in pregnancy), with neurodevelopmental impairment. The potential adverse effects of prenatal acetaminophen does however not exclude that prenatal fever exposure might be harmful as well. In the DNBC, pregnant women did report use of antipyretic medications, but not whether use occurred in relation to fever episodes. It was consequently not possible to examine how treatment of prenatal fevers affected the risk of the selected neurodevelopmental outcomes addressed in this thesis. Nevertheless, such analyses would have been more relevant, if the associations between prenatal fever exposure and the outcomes of interest in this thesis had been more distinguished.

In summary, for neural tube defects, it does seem plausible that elevated maternal body temperature may be associated with increased disease risk, and that this risk can be attenuated by lowering the fever using antipyretic medication. The possible teratogenic influence of maternal hyperthermia is supported by numerous animal studies,^{70,72,73} and by the studies of prenatal exposure to other heat sources.^{75-77,94} Nevertheless, fever does not seem to causally associated with longer-term and less pronounced neurodevelopmental impairment, including, but not necessarily limited to ADHD, academic performance, and psychosis-like symptoms.

Prenatal effects, genetics and postnatal environment

Another challenge to causal inference in this thesis, was to distinguish potential adverse effects of prenatal exposures from the effects of mother-child genome sharing or correlated conditions in the postnatal period of life.^{163,164} For instance, in a recently published study from Denmark, the authors reported that prenatal exposure to infections was associated with decreased general cognitive ability among 161,696 young men.¹¹⁴ However, parental exposure to infections prior to the pregnancy, as well as infections during childhood and adolescence were similarly related to impaired cognitive ability at conscription. This posits the question whether the associations reported in this thesis may in fact be explained partly or wholly by underlying genetic or social factors related to maternal susceptibility to infections as well as neurodevelopmental outcomes in the child. However, all analyses presented as part of this thesis were adjusted for a range of potential confounders, including socio-demographic, behavioral and health related conditions to minimize potential confounding. Secondly, given that only some infections (genitourinary infections and influenza-like illness) were related to subsequent neurodevelopmental impairment in the child, and others not, suggests that pathogen-specific effects may be more likely to account for these findings.

5.4 Strengths

The DNBC constitutes a unique source of systematically collected information about maternal fever and common infections in pregnancy. These exposures are not otherwise documented in registers, unless they require hospital admission or prescribed medical treatment. The exposures examined in this thesis are therefore likely to resemble those experienced in ordinary low-risk pregnancies. The detailed nature of data collection and size of the cohort furthermore allowed us to conduct several sub-analyses examining for instance the impact of timing of exposure and temperature of fever episodes. Such analyses have not commonly been reported previously, as many studies have been underpowered to examine these issues. This knowledge is however essential in facilitating our understanding of the possible role of these prenatal exposures in the etiology of neurodevelopmental disorders. In addition, all information about fevers and infections were collected prior to birth, suggesting that flawed recall and missing data most likely was non-differential.

Information from various sources was also used to adjust analyses for potential confounding. Sociodemographic characteristics and health information were usually extracted from registers, whereas information on lifestyle during pregnancy was based on the DNBC interviews, assuring a comprehensive range of variables to choose from, when including covariates. Data from the registers used in this thesis are generally considered to be updated and of high quality. In **paper 3** on academic performance, we furthermore used a sibling design in a sensitivity analysis, which allowed us to adjust for important maternal characteristics that were otherwise not measured. By comparing exposure-discordant siblings, we were able to examine associations of interest, while adjusting by design, for fixed family characteristics (such as maternal intelligence) and to some extent also for conditions that were non-stable, but correlated in postnatal life of siblings.^{165,166}

In the study of ADHD a virtually complete follow-up was ensured by following the children in nationwide registers. Over a period of on average 10.6 years, only 1.5% of the children were lost to follow-up due to death or emigration, thus minimizing selection bias. In the two studies of academic performance and psychosis-like experiences where loss to follow-up was more extensive, weighted analyses were conducted to correct for selective attrition. With the exception of a few findings, measures of association were generally only marginally affected by the weights, suggesting that loss to follow-up did not bias our results in any substantial manner. This was most likely due to the fact that attrition seemed to be largely independent of prenatal exposure status.

5.5 Limitations

Non-participation in the DNBC

Low participation in cohort studies is related to reduced generalizability of findings and potential bias due to selective participation. The women who participated in the in the DNBC were generally healthier and of higher socio-economic status and were consequently not entirely representative of the general female population giving birth in Denmark during that time (see section 4.5.1). Generally speaking, selective participation in cohort studies is usually not a main concern, given that the decision to participate cannot be based upon the future outcome. Nevertheless, characteristics associated with participation may correlate with the outcome of interest and some selection bias cannot be ruled out. For instance, maternal psychiatric morbidity would likely be associated with participation in the DNBC as well as with neurodevelopmental status in the child. However, in a recent study within the DNBC, non-participation was found to only marginally affect relative risk estimates for various associations.¹⁶⁷ Although these findings cannot necessarily be generalized to the associations examined in this thesis, the authors note that the findings are generally reassuring. In addition, in the analyses of psychiatric outcomes (ADHD, and psychosis-like experiences) analyses were adjusted for maternal or parental history of psychiatric diseases, along with a variety of other possible confounders, to minimize this potential source of bias.

Live-birth bias

In perinatal epidemiology one particular source of selection bias stems from restricting analyses to liveborn children.^{168,169} This type of bias may be induced if the outcome of interest can only be ascertained after birth and when the prenatal exposure is also a cause of fetal loss, see **Figure 7**.



Figure 7: Bias structure in live-birth bias according to DAG principles. Restricting analyses to live-born children (Live birth status = 1), opens a bias path from pregnancy exposure to neurodevelopmental impairment through uncontrolled common causes of live birth status and neurodevelopmental outcomes. *Adapted from Liew et al.*¹⁶⁸

In this thesis, live-birth bias may have affected some of our findings, given that the neurodevelopmental outcomes included in the studies are only observable among live-born children and because maternal infections are known risk factors of pregnancy loss.^{170,171} However, in a simulation study, Liew and colleagues reported that the magnitude of such bias in an example of prenatal exposure to organic pollutants and subsequent ADHD in children within the DNBC, was generally small.¹⁶⁸ Furthermore, adjusting for common causes of the outcome and fetal loss seemed to reduce the bias. In the analyses conducted as part of this thesis, some adjustment for likely common causes of fetal loss and neurodevelopmental outcomes were done, for instance by maternal age and smoking habits in pregnancy. Also, the analyses concerning fever was probably less prone to this type of bias, given that most epidemiological studies have not found any link between fever in pregnancy and subsequent pregnancy loss,¹⁷² also within the DNBC.¹⁷³

Measurement of exposures

Perhaps the most important limitation of the studies presented in this thesis was the risk of bias due to measurement error. For prenatal exposures, all information was based on maternal self-report in the two pregnancy interviews. The accuracy of recall is likely to depend on a variety of circumstances, such as the amount of time that has passed since exposure, the severity of the exposure episode, the nature of the information being recalled as well as personal characteristics of the woman. For instance, flawed recall

was more likely to affect information on details of timing of exposures or temperature during fever episodes, than recall of any-time in pregnancy exposure. Similarly, the extent of misclassification of severe infections like pyelonephritis was probably less than the extent for milder infections, such as cystitis. The combination of these various influences, however, makes the magnitude and direction of the bias hard to predict.

In a supplementary quantitative bias analysis, the impact of misclassification of any-time in pregnancy exposure due to missing information on the last part of pregnancy was evaluated (see section 4.5.2). The last pregnancy interview was scheduled to take place around gestational week 30, suggesting that we on average only had exposure information on approximately 75% of the pregnancy. The bias analysis indicated that the effects only seemed to be slightly underestimated if non-differential misclassification was assumed. Even if only 50% of women that were truly exposed to fever, were correctly classified as such (i.e. a sensitivity of 0.5), then the OR changed from 1.10 in the conventional analyses to 1.18 in the corrected analysis. The magnitude of bias would most likely be similar for other prenatal exposures (i.e. the various infections) and outcomes addressed in this thesis. Bias in the analyses of any-time in pregnancy exposure due to missing information on the last part of pregnancy was consequently not a substantial problem.

Defining and measuring outcomes

Potential misclassification of the outcomes was also a concern in all three studies. In **paper 2**, we sought to minimize misclassification of ADHD status by using three nation-wide registers in combination, to detect cases of ADHD. Nevertheless, despite the comprehensiveness of this approach, identification required that the child had been prescribed medication or had at least one contact to a psychiatric department or hospital. While severe cases of ADHD most likely were identified using this approach, milder cases might not necessarily have been included. In the study of academic performance (paper 3), measurement error was also one of the main concerns, given that the reliability of the assessments has been questioned.¹⁷⁴ This was particularly critical, given that we were not able to detect any effects associated with prenatal exposure to fevers and a range of infections, which would be a problem if the precision of the assessments was too low. To overcome the uncertainty of single measurements however, we used several assessments conducted in various subjects (language and math) at different times (grades). In addition, the scores also discriminated well for other variables in our models (e.g. maternal education, smoking, stress), suggesting that the lack of associations was probably not due to the potential imprecision of test scores. Finally, bias due to misclassification of psychosis-like experiences was addressed in a supplementary analysis, using probabilistic bias analysis (section 4.5.2). Assuming nondifferentiality of misclassification for prenatal exposure status, a sensitivity of 0.5-1.0, and a specificity of 0.95-1.0, suggested that the conventional analysis (OR=1.15) somewhat underestimated the effects of prenatal exposure compared to the analyses corrected for misclassification (OR=1.27). It is consequently possible that our findings constitute somewhat conservative measures of the effects of fever and common infections in pregnancy.

5.6 Pregnant women, risk perception and risk communication

When all of the findings have been considered in light of their strengths and potential limitations, what is left is translating these results into meaningful knowledge for pregnant woman experiencing fevers and infections. However, increased media coverage and the growing number of scientific studies identifying biological, environmental and behavioral risk factors in pregnancy, may inadvertently create confusion, stress and anxiety among expectant mothers. Research has shown that when pregnant women perceive risk information they tend to focus more on the severity of the outcome, rather than the likelihood that it will occur.¹⁷⁵ This suggests that probability-based estimates, as presented in this thesis, are not necessarily transferred into meaningful concepts of risk. This provides researchers with an additional responsibility to communicate results in a careful manner. For illustrative purposes selected findings from this thesis are presented in **Table 12** using different risk measures.

Association	Frequency of outcome*	Relative risk measure	Excess cases	Proportion (%) of unexposed without outcome	Proportion (%) of exposed without outcome
1 st trimester fever exposure and	1 in 1000	incasure	1.9 per 1000	outcome	outcome
neural tube defects	children	2.9	exposed	99.9	99.7
Genitourinary infections during	2 in 100		1.2 per 100		
gestational week 33-36 and ADHD	children	1.6	exposed	98.0	96.8
Influenza-like illness during	ematen		1		
pregnancy and \geq definite 2 psychosis-like experiences	4 in 100 children	1.5	2 per 100 exposed	96.0	94.0

 Table 12: Selected associations presented using different risk measures.

* For simplicity numbers are considered to refer to the frequency of outcome among unexposed mothers

The table illustrates that while the association between first trimester fever exposure and neural tube defects is clearly the strongest of them all, nearly all (99.7%) women that do experience a fever in early pregnancy go on to give birth to babies without neural tube defects. This is explained by the low underlying risk of having a child with this birth defect. Similarly, a vast majority of the children prenatally exposed to genitourinary infections (in late pregnancy) and influenza-like illness will also not develop ADHD nor psychosis-like symptoms. The findings reported in this thesis were generally either relatively weak or related to rare outcomes, suggesting that the overall risk of a child suffering from these neurodevelopmental consequences remain low, even if the mother is exposed while being pregnant.

Chapter 6 Conclusions

The overall aim of this thesis was to examine whether fever and common infections in pregnancy was associated with neurodevelopmental impairment in the child, specifically addressed in a systematic literature review and three separate studies on ADHD, academic performance and psychosis-like experiences.

The existing literature generally supported that fever during pregnancy may indeed have harmful consequences for the unborn child. Such adverse effects seemingly covered both short- and longer term neurodevelopmental impairment, although the evidence was more limited and inconsistent for longer-term outcomes. The strongest and most consistent finding suggested an almost 3-fold increased risk of neural tube defects, following maternal fever in first trimester.

On the basis of the three studies conducted as part of this thesis, however, prenatal exposure to fever and common infections did not or only weakly contribute to the development of ADHD, academic performance and psychosis-like experiences. We were generally not able to detect any dose-response relationship with temperature of fever episodes, and a majority of the timing analyses did not suggest that any period of the pregnancy was particular vulnerable to such exposures. A few exception were however, that a moderately increased rate of ADHD in the children was observed for maternal exposure to genitourinary infections in the last part of pregnancy and that the risks of psychosis-like symptoms also seemed to be elevated, for maternal exposure to influenza-like illness at any time of pregnancy, at least when our a priori case-definition of influenza-like illness was used.

The findings from this thesis adds substantially to the limited knowledge about the neurodevelopmental consequences in the child of prenatal exposure to fevers and common infections. Our findings suggest that these exposures do generally not contribute substantially to milder and longer-term neurodevelopmental impairment in the child. In addition, even though prenatal fevers, genitourinary infections and influenza-like illness were associated with some neurodevelopmental outcomes, all of these findings were either relatively weak or related to rare outcomes, suggesting that the overall risk of a child suffering from these consequences remain low, even if the mother is exposed while being pregnant.

6.1 Perspectives and directions for future research

The findings from this thesis particularly adds to the knowledge about how these prenatal exposures are related to one group of potential adverse health outcomes, namely those related to fetal brain development. Ultimately, studies like the ones presented in this thesis, should contribute to the formulation of recommendations and practical advice to pregnant women about the safety and potential hazards of these common conditions. Nevertheless, currently the body of evidence is not sufficient to

warrant such overall recommendations. In the meantime, however, it is important to outline what pregnant women and professionals involved in prenatal care, can make of these findings.

In the systematic review it was concluded that prenatal exposure to fever seemed to be associated with adverse health outcomes in the child, and that the effect was possibly distinct from any effect of the underlying infection. If the associations reported are in fact causal, then these findings indicate that some adverse outcomes, such as certain birth defects, can be prevented by targeting fevers in pregnancy. Strategies may include primary preventive efforts, such as vaccination against infections that are usually accompanied by fevers. For instance, in Denmark influenza vaccination is currently recommended to all women who are in their second or third trimester of pregnancy during the yearly influenza season.¹⁷⁶ However, on the basis of the findings from our review, it could be relevant to prevent influenza also in early pregnancy. Extending the recommendation to women planning pregnancy and those who are in their first trimester could consequently potentially reduce the proportion of women experiencing fevers in early pregnancy. In other countries (e.g. the UK and USA) influenza vaccination is recommended for pregnant women in any trimester.^{177,178} Secondary preventive efforts could include treatment using antipyretic medications to lower maternal body temperature. Nevertheless, the mounting evidence implicating prenatal exposure to acetaminophen with a range of neurodevelopmental outcomes as well, complicates such recommendation. As of now, it remains unclear whether any potential risks associated with acetaminophen use in pregnancy exceeds those potentially related to fever. Important priorities for future research efforts include to establish whether a dose-response relationship with temperature exists for neural tube defects; to weigh the risks and benefits of treating fevers in pregnancy with antipyretics; and to evaluate whether other structural brain defects may by susceptible to hyperthermia induced damage as well.

Our findings also suggested that genitourinary infections in late pregnancy potentially increased the risk of ADHD in the offspring. Genitourinary infections are however generally monitored throughout pregnancy as part of the prenatal care program in Denmark, because they are known risk factors of premature birth and other adverse outcomes. Our findings consequently only reinforce the importance of continuing the existing efforts of preventing and detecting genitourinary infections as early as possible among pregnant women. Further research should nevertheless seek to establish whether genitourinary infections are in fact causally related to ADHD, or whether the observed association may be explained by associated factors such as antibiotic treatment or other pre- or postnatal conditions.

In the final study, results indicated that maternal exposure to influenza in pregnancy was possibly associated with psychosis-like experiences. Improved accuracy of determining maternal exposure status (e.g. by use of serological data) could clarify whether influenza during pregnancy is in fact creating a

susceptibility in the offspring to developing psychosis-like symptoms. Similarly, as the children within the DNBC reaches adulthood, it would be relevant to examine whether maternal influenza during pregnancy is related to clinical outcomes in the child, as well (e.g. mood disorders and psychotic disorders), and whether psychosis-like experiences during childhood may help elucidate underlying etiological mechanisms.

Finally, for fevers and many common infections in pregnancy we were not able to detect any increased risk of milder longer-term neurodevelopmental outcomes. While we cannot exclude that these exposures might constitute important risk factors for other health outcomes not addressed in this thesis, our findings generally indicate that a vast majority of children born to women experiencing fevers and common infections during pregnancy will not suffer from neurodevelopmental impairment.

7. References

- 1. Martin RP, Dombrowski SC. *Prenatal Exposures*. *Psychological and Educational Consequences for Children*. New York: Springer, 2008.
- 2. Boyle CA, Boulet S, Schieve LA, Cohen RA, Blumberg SJ, Yeargin-Allsopp M, et al. Trends in the prevalence of developmental disabilities in US children, 1997-2008. *Pediatrics* 2011;**127**(6):1034-1042.
- 3. Petrou S, Johnson S, Wolke D, Marlow N. The association between neurodevelopmental disability and economic outcomes during mid-childhood. *Child Care Health Dev.* 2013;**39**(3):345-357.
- 4. Murray RM, Lewis SW. Is schizophrenia a neurodevelopmental disorder? *Br. Med. J. (Clin. Res. Ed)* 1987;**295**(6600):681-682.
- 5. Weinberger DR. The Pathogenesis of Schizophrenia. In: Nasrallah RA, Weinberger DR, eds. *The Neurology of Schizophrenia* Elsevier, 1986;387-405.
- 6. Owen MJ, O'Donovan MC, Thapar A, Craddock N. Neurodevelopmental hypothesis of schizophrenia. *The British Journal of Psychiatry* 2011;**198**(3):173-175.
- 7. Fatemi SH, Folsom TD. The Neurodevelopmental Hypothesis of Schizophrenia, Revisited. *Schizophr. Bull.* 2009.
- 8. Mednick SA, Machon RA, Huttunen MO, Bonett D. Adult schizophrenia following prenatal exposure to an influenza epidemic. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 1988;**45**(2):189-192.
- 9. Cordeiro CN, Tsimis M, Burd I. Infections and Brain Development. *Obstet. Gynecol. Surv.* 2015;**70**(10):644-655.
- 10. de Araújo TVB, Rodrigues LC, de Alencar Ximenes RA, de Barros Miranda-Filho D, Montarroyos UR, de Melo APL, et al. Association between Zika virus infection and microcephaly in Brazil, January to May, 2016: preliminary report of a case-control study. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases* 2016.
- 11. Mlakar J, Korva M, Tul N, Popović M, Poljšak-Prijatelj M, Mraz J, et al. Zika Virus Associated with Microcephaly. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 2016;**374**(10):951-958.
- 12. Gluckman PD, Hanson MA, Buklijas T. A conceptual framework for the developmental origins of health and disease. *J. Dev. Orig. Health Dis.* 2010;**1**(1):6-18.
- 13. Forsdahl A. Observations throwing light on the high mortality in the county of Finnmark.: Is the high mortality today a late effect of very poor living conditions in childhood and adolescence? *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 2002;**31**(2):302-308.
- 14. Forsdahl A. Are poor living conditions in childhood and adolescence an important risk factor for arteriosclerotic heart disease? *Br. J. Prev. Soc. Med.* 1977;**31**(2):91-95.
- 15. Forsdahl A. Living conditions in childhood and subsequent development of risk factors for arteriosclerotic heart disease. The cardiovascular survey in Finnmark 1974-75. J. Epidemiol. *Community Health* 1978;**32**(1):34-37.
- 16. Barker DJ, Gluckman PD, Godfrey KM, Harding JE, Owens JA, Robinson JS. Fetal nutrition and cardiovascular disease in adult life. *Lancet* 1993;**341**(8850):938-941.
- 17. Barker DJ, Osmond C. Infant mortality, childhood nutrition, and ischaemic heart disease in England and Wales. *Lancet* 1986;1(8489):1077-1081.
- 18. Barker DJ, Winter PD, Osmond C, Margetts B, Simmonds SJ. Weight in infancy and death from ischaemic heart disease. *Lancet* 1989;**2**(8663):577-580.
- 19. Barker DJ. The fetal and infant origins of adult disease. *BMJ* 1990;**301**(6761):1111.

- 20. Wadhwa PD, Buss C, Entringer S, Swanson JM. Developmental Origins of Health and Disease: Brief History of the Approach and Current Focus on Epigenetic Mechanisms. *Semin. Reprod. Med.* 2009;**27**(5):358-368.
- 21. Gillman MW. Developmental Origins of Health and Disease. *The New England journal of medicine* 2005;**353**(17):1848-1850.
- 22. Painter RC, Roseboom TJ, Bleker OP. Prenatal exposure to the Dutch famine and disease in later life: an overview. *Reprod. Toxicol.* 2005;**20**(3):345-352.
- 23. Roseboom TJ, van der Meulen JH, Ravelli AC, Osmond C, Barker DJ, Bleker OP. Effects of prenatal exposure to the Dutch famine on adult disease in later life: an overview. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 2001;**185**(1-2):93-98.
- 24. Charil A, Laplante DP, Vaillancourt C, King S. Prenatal stress and brain development. *Brain research reviews* 2010;**65**(1):56-79.
- 25. Wadhwa PD, Sandman CA, Porto M, Dunkel-Schetter C, Garite TJ. The association between prenatal stress and infant birth weight and gestational age at birth: A prospective investigation. *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* 1993;**169**(4):858-865.
- 26. Almond D. Is the 1918 Influenza Pandemic Over? Long-Term Effects of In Utero Influenza Exposure in the Post 1940 U.S. Population. *Journal of Political Economy* 2006;**114**(4):672-712.
- 27. World Health Organization. Promoting optimal fetal development. Report of a technical consultation. *Nutrition for Health and Development/Making Pregnancy Safer/Evidence and Information for Policy*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2006;32.
- 28. Bale TL, Baram TZ, Brown AS, Goldstein JM, Insel TR, McCarthy MM, et al. Early life programming and neurodevelopmental disorders. *Biol. Psychiatry* 2010;**68**(4):314-319.
- 29. Kim DR, Bale TL, Epperson CN. Prenatal Programming of Mental Illness: Current Understanding of Relationship and Mechanisms. *Current psychiatry reports* 2015;**17**(2):1-9.
- 30. World Health Organization. Children and neurodevelopmental behavioural intellectual disorders (NDBID). *Children's Health and the Environment, WHO Training Package for the Health Sector* World Health Organization, 2011.
- 31. Szpir M. New thinking on neurodevelopment. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2006;**114**(2):A100-107.
- 32. Rice D, Barone S, Jr. Critical periods of vulnerability for the developing nervous system: evidence from humans and animal models. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2000;**108 Suppl 3**:511-533.
- 33. Moore KL, Persaud TVN. *The Developing Human: Clinically Oritented Embryology*. Philadelphia, PA, USA: Elsevier, 1973.
- 34. Clift DE, Thorn RJ, Passarelli EA, Kapoor M, LoPiccolo MK, Richendrfer HA, et al. Effects of embryonic cyclosporine exposures on brain development and behavior. *Behav. Brain Res.* 2015;**282**:117-124.
- 35. Rowland AS, Lesesne CA, Abramowitz AJ. The epidemiology of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD): a public health view. *Mental retardation and developmental disabilities research reviews* 2002;**8**(3):162-170.
- 36. American Psychiatric Association. *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders, 4th edition (DSM-IV)*. Washington, DC: American Psychiatric Association, 1994.
- 37. Polanczyk G, de Lima MS, Horta BL, Biederman J, Rohde LA. The worldwide prevalence of ADHD: a systematic review and metaregression analysis. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 2007;**164**(6):942-948.
- 38. Loe IM, Feldman HM. Academic and Educational Outcomes of Children With ADHD. J. *Pediatr. Psychol.* 2007;**32**(6):643-654.

- 39. McQuade JD, Hoza B. Peer problems in Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder: Current status and future directions. *Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews* 2008;**14**(4):320-324.
- 40. Freitag CM, Rohde LA, Lempp T, Romanos M. Phenotypic and measurement influences on heritability estimates in childhood ADHD. *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 2010;**19**(3):311-323.
- 41. Linnet KM, Dalsgaard S, Obel C, Wisborg K, Henriksen TB, Rodriguez A, et al. Maternal lifestyle factors in pregnancy risk of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder and associated behaviors: review of the current evidence. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 2003;**160**(6):1028-1040.
- 42. Banerjee TD, Middleton F, Faraone SV. Environmental risk factors for attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Acta Pædiatrica* 2007;**96**(9):1269-1274.
- 43. Devlin B, Daniels M, Roeder K. The heritability of IQ. *Nature* 1997;**388**(6641):468-471.
- 44. McDermott S, Callaghan W, Szwejbka L, Mann H, Daguise V. Urinary tract infections during pregnancy and mental retardation and developmental delay. *Obstet. Gynecol.* 2000;**96**(1):113-119.
- 45. Mann JR, McDermott S, Barnes TL, Hardin J, Bao H, Zhou L. Trichomoniasis in pregnancy and mental retardation in children. *Ann. Epidemiol.* 2009;**19**(12):891-899.
- 46. Takei N, Murray G, O'Callaghan E, Sham PC, Glover G, Murray RM. Prenatal exposure to influenza epidemics and risk of mental retardation. *Eur. Arch. Psychiatry Clin. Neurosci.* 1995;**245**(4-5):255-259.
- 47. Fergusson DM, Horwood LJ, Ridder EM. Show me the child at seven II: Childhood intelligence and later outcomes in adolescence and young adulthood. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 2005;**46**(8):850-858.
- 48. Muir T, Zegarac M. Societal costs of exposure to toxic substances: economic and health costs of four case studies that are candidates for environmental causation. *Environ. Health Perspect.* 2001;**109**(Suppl 6):885-903.
- 49. Poulton R, Caspi A, Moffitt TE, Cannon M, Murray R, Harrington H. Children's self-reported psychotic symptoms and adult schizophreniform disorder: a 15-year longitudinal study. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 2000;**57**(11):1053-1058.
- 50. Polanczyk G, Moffitt TE, Arseneault L, Cannon M, Ambler A, Keefe RS, et al. Etiological and clinical features of childhood psychotic symptoms: results from a birth cohort. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 2010;**67**(4):328-338.
- 51. Kelleher I, Connor D, Clarke MC, Devlin N, Harley M, Cannon M. Prevalence of psychotic symptoms in childhood and adolescence: a systematic review and meta-analysis of population-based studies. *Psychol. Med.* 2012;**42**(9):1857-1863.
- 52. Kaymaz N, Drukker M, Lieb R, Wittchen HU, Werbeloff N, Weiser M, et al. Do subthreshold psychotic experiences predict clinical outcomes in unselected non-help-seeking population-based samples? A systematic review and meta-analysis, enriched with new results. *Psychol. Med.* 2012;**42**(11):2239-2253.
- 53. Fonville L, Cohen Kadosh K, Drakesmith M, Dutt A, Zammit S, Mollon J, et al. Psychotic Experiences, Working Memory, and the Developing Brain: A Multimodal Neuroimaging Study. *Cereb. Cortex* 2015;**25**(12):4828-4838.
- 54. Nishida A, Sasaki T, Nishimura Y, Tanii H, Hara N, Inoue K, et al. Psychotic-like experiences are associated with suicidal feelings and deliberate self-harm behaviors in adolescents aged 12-15 years. *Acta Psychiatr. Scand.* 2010;**121**(4):301-307.
- 55. Kelleher I, Lynch F, Harley M, et al. Psychotic symptoms in adolescence index risk for suicidal behavior: Findings from 2 population-based case-control clinical interview studies. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 2012;**69**(12):1277-1283.

- 56. World Health Organization. WHO Director-General summarizes the outcome of the Emergency Committee regarding clusters of microcephaly and Guillain-Barré syndrome. Feb 1, 2016. <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/news/statements/2016/emergency-committee-zika-</u> <u>microcephaly/en/</u> Accessed Sep 17, 2016.
- 57. Zhou H. Maternal Infection and Neurodevelopmental Disorders in the Offspring. *Am. J. Immunol.* 2012;**8**(1):10-17.
- 58. Khandaker GM, Zimbron J, Lewis G, Jones PB. Prenatal maternal infection, neurodevelopment and adult schizophrenia: a systematic review of population-based studies. *Psychol. Med.* 2013;**43**(2):239-257.
- 59. Mwaniki MK, Atieno M, Lawn JE, Newton CR. Long-term neurodevelopmental outcomes after intrauterine and neonatal insults: a systematic review. *Lancet* 2012;**379**(9814):445-452.
- 60. Coyne CB, Lazear HM. Zika virus reigniting the TORCH. *Nature reviews. Microbiology* 2016.
- 61. Neu N, Duchon J, Zachariah P. TORCH infections. *Clin. Perinatol.* 2015;42(1):77-103, viii.
- 62. Evengaard B, Petersson K, Engman ML, Wiklund S, Ivarsson SA, Teaer-Fahnehjelm K, et al. Low incidence of toxoplasma infection during pregnancy and in newborns in Sweden. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 2001;**127**(1):121-127.
- 63. Glismann S. Rubella in Denmark. *Euro surveillance : European communicable disease bulletin* 2004;**9**(4):12-13.
- 64. Kenneson A, Cannon MJ. Review and meta-analysis of the epidemiology of congenital cytomegalovirus (CMV) infection. *Rev. Med. Virol.* 2007;**17**(4):253-276.
- 65. Collier SA, Rasmussen SA, Feldkamp ML, Honein MA. Prevalence of self-reported infection during pregnancy among control mothers in the National Birth Defects Prevention Study. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2009;**85**(3):193-201.
- 66. Adams Waldorf KM, McAdams RM. Influence of infection during pregnancy on fetal development. *Reproduction (Cambridge, England)* 2013;**146**(5):R151-R162.
- 67. Martin RP, Dombrowski SC. Prenatal infections. *Prenatal exposures. Psychological and educational consequences for children.* New York: Springer, 2008.
- 68. Ratnayake U, Quinn T, Walker DW, Dickinson H. Cytokines and the neurodevelopmental basis of mental illness. *Front. Neurosci.* 2013;**7**:180.
- 69. Flinkkila E, Keski-Rahkonen A, Marttunen M, Raevuori A. Prenatal Inflammation, Infections and Mental Disorders. *Psychopathology* 2016.
- 70. Graham JM, Jr., Edwards MJ, Edwards MJ. Teratogen update: gestational effects of maternal hyperthermia due to febrile illnesses and resultant patterns of defects in humans. *Teratology* 1998;**58**(5):209-221.
- 71. Edwards MJ. Review: Hyperthermia and fever during pregnancy. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2006;**76**(7):507-516.
- 72. Edwards MJ. Hyperthermia as a teratogen: a review of experimental studies and their clinical significance. *Teratog. Carcinog. Mutagen.* 1986;**6**(6):563-582.
- 73. Edwards MJ, Saunders RD, Shiota K. Effects of heat on embryos and foetuses. *Int J Hyperther* 2003;**19**(3):295-324.
- 74. Ziskin MC, Morrissey J. Thermal thresholds for teratogenicity, reproduction, and development. *Int J Hyperther* 2011;**27**(4):374-387.
- 75. Chambers CD. Risks of hyperthermia associated with hot tub or spa use by pregnant women. *Birth Defects Research Part A: Clinical and Molecular Teratology* 2006;**76**(8):569-573.

- 76. Milunsky A, Ulcickas M, Rothman KJ, Willett W, Jick SS, Jick H. Maternal heat exposure and neural tube defects. *JAMA : the journal of the American Medical Association* 1992;**268**(7):882-885.
- 77. Suarez L, Felkner M, Hendricks K. The effect of fever, febrile illnesses, and heat exposures on the risk of neural tube defects in a Texas-Mexico border population. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2004;**70**(10):815-819.
- 78. Brown AS, Derkits EJ. Prenatal infection and schizophrenia: a review of epidemiologic and translational studies. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 2010;**167**(3):261-280.
- 79. Torrey EF, Rawlings R, Yolken RH. The antecedents of psychoses: a case-control study of selected risk factors. *Schizophr Res.* 2000;**46**(1):17-23.
- 80. Jones PB, Rantakallio P, Hartikainen AL, Isohanni M, Sipila P. Schizophrenia as a long-term outcome of pregnancy, delivery, and perinatal complications: a 28-year follow-up of the 1966 north Finland general population birth cohort. *Am. J. Psychiatry* 1998;**155**(3):355-364.
- 81. Brown AS, Begg MD, Gravenstein S, Schaefer CA, Wyatt RJ, Bresnahan M, et al. Serologic evidence of prenatal influenza in the etiology of schizophrenia. *Arch. Gen. Psychiatry* 2004;**61**(8):774-780.
- 82. Brown AS, Schaefer CA, Wyatt RJ, Goetz R, Begg MD, Gorman JM, et al. Maternal exposure to respiratory infections and adult schizophrenia spectrum disorders: a prospective birth cohort study. *Schizophr. Bull.* 2000;**26**(2):287-295.
- 83. Brown AS, Susser ES. In utero infection and adult schizophrenia. *Mental retardation and developmental disabilities research reviews* 2002;**8**(1):51-57.
- 84. Brown AS, Vinogradov S, Kremen WS, Poole JH, Bao Y, Kern D, et al. Association of maternal genital and reproductive infections with verbal memory and motor deficits in adult schizophrenia. *Psychiatry Res.* 2011;**188**(2):179-186.
- 85. Cai L, Wan CL, He L, de Jong S, Chou KC. Gestational Influenza Increases the Risk of Psychosis in Adults. *Med. Chem.* 2015;**11**(7):676-682.
- 86. Laurens KR, Luo L, Matheson SL, Carr VJ, Raudino A, Harris F, et al. Common or distinct pathways to psychosis? A systematic review of evidence from prospective studies for developmental risk factors and antecedents of the schizophrenia spectrum disorders and affective psychoses. *BMC Psychiatry* 2015;**15**:205.
- 87. Atladottir HO, Henriksen TB, Schendel DE, Parner ET. Autism After Infection, Febrile Episodes, and Antibiotic Use During Pregnancy: An Exploratory Study. *Pediatrics* 2012;**130**(6):e1447-e1454.
- 88. Zerbo O, Iosif AM, Walker C, Ozonoff S, Hansen RL, Hertz-Picciotto I. Is Maternal Influenza or Fever During Pregnancy Associated with Autism or Developmental Delays? Results from the CHARGE (CHildhood Autism Risks from Genetics and Environment) Study. *J Autism Dev Disord*. 2013;**43**(1):25-33.
- 89. Wilkerson DS, Volpe AG, Dean RS, Titus JB. Perinatal complications as predictors of infantile autism. *The International journal of neuroscience* 2002;**112**(9):1085-1098.
- 90. Zerbo O, Qian Y, Yoshida C, Grether JK, Van de Water J, Croen LA. Maternal Infection During Pregnancy and Autism Spectrum Disorders. *J. Autism Dev. Disord*. 2015;**45**(12):4015-4025.
- 91. Shepherd E, Middleton P, Makrides M, McIntyre SJ, Badawi N, Crowther CA. Antenatal and intrapartum interventions for preventing cerebral palsy: an overview of Cochrane systematic reviews. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 2016(2).

- 92. Streja E, Miller JE, Bech BH, Greene N, Pedersen LH, Yeargin-Allsopp M, et al. Congenital Cerebral Palsy and Prenatal Exposure to Self-reported Maternal Infections, Fever or Smoking. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2013.
- 93. O'Callaghan ME, MacLennan AH, Gibson CS, McMichael GL, Haan EA, Broadbent JL, et al. Epidemiologic associations with cerebral palsy. *Obstet Gynecol.* 2011;**118**(3):576-582.
- 94. Moretti ME, Bar-Oz B, Fried S, Koren G. Maternal Hyperthermia and the Risk for Neural Tube Defects in Offspring: Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Epidemiology*. 2005;**16**(2):216-219.
- 95. Zhang J, Cai W-w. Association of the Common Cold in the First Trimester of Pregnancy With Birth Defects. *Pediatrics* 1993;**92**(4):559.
- 96. Yin Z, Xu W, Xu C, Zhang S, Zheng Y, Wang W, et al. A population-based case-control study of risk factors for neural tube defects in Shenyang, China. *Child's nervous system : ChNS : official journal of the International Society for Pediatric Neurosurgery* 2011;**27**(1):149-154.
- 97. Li Z, Ren A, Liu J, Pei L, Zhang L, Guo Z, et al. Maternal flu or fever, medication use, and neural tube defects: a population-based case-control study in Northern China. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2007;**79**(4):295-300.
- 98. Medveczky E, Puho E, Czeizel AE. An evaluation of maternal illnesses in the origin of neuraltube defects. *Arch Gynecol Obstet*. 2004;**270**(4):244-251.
- 99. Shaw GM, Nelson V, Carmichael SL, Lammer EJ, Finnell RH, Rosenquist TH. Maternal periconceptional vitamins: interactions with selected factors and congenital anomalies? *Epidemiology*. 2002;**13**(6):625-630.
- 100. Shaw GM, Todoroff K, Velie EM, Lammer EJ. Maternal illness, including fever, and medication use as risk factors for neural tube defects. *Teratology* 1998;**57**(1):1-7.
- 101. Lynberg MC, Khoury MJ, Lu X, Cocian T. Maternal flu, fever, and the risk of neural tube defects: a population-based case-control study. *Am J Epidemiol*. 1994;**140**(3):244-255.
- 102. Kurppa K, Holmberg PC, Kuosma E, Aro T, Saxen L. Anencephaly and maternal common cold. *Teratology* 1991;**44**(1):51-55.
- 103. Sun Y, Vestergaard M, Christensen J, Olsen J. Prenatal exposure to elevated maternal body temperature and risk of epilepsy in childhood: a population-based pregnancy cohort study. *Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol.* 2011;**25**(1):53-59.
- 104. Norgaard M, Ehrenstein V, Nielsen RB, Bakketeig LS, Sorensen HT. Maternal use of antibiotics, hospitalisation for infection during pregnancy, and risk of childhood epilepsy: a population-based cohort study. *PLoS One* 2012;**7**(1):e30850.
- 105. Sun Y, Vestergaard M, Christensen J, Nahmias AJ, Olsen J. Prenatal exposure to maternal infections and epilepsy in childhood: a population-based cohort study. *Pediatrics* 2008;**121**(5):e1100-1107.
- 106. Holst C, Jorgensen SE, Wohlfahrt J, Nybo Andersen AM, Melbye M. Fever during pregnancy and motor development in children: a study within the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Dev. Med. Child Neurol.* 2015;**57**(8):725-732.
- 107. Dombrowski SC, Martin RP. *Maternal Fever During Pregnancy. Association with Temperament, Behavior and Academic Outcomes in Children.* Germany: VDM Verlag Dr. Müller, 2009.
- 108. Dombrowski SC, Martin RP, Huttunen MO. Association between maternal fever and psychological/behavior outcomes: A hypothesis. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2003;**67**(11):905-910.
- 109. Parker SE, Lijewski VA, Janulewicz PA, Collett BR, Speltz ML, Werler MM. Upper respiratory infection during pregnancy and neurodevelopmental outcomes among offspring. *Neurotoxicol. Teratol.* 2016;**57**:54-59.

- 110. Mann JR, McDermott S. Are maternal genitourinary infection and pre-eclampsia associated with ADHD in school-aged children? *Journal of attention disorders* 2011;**15**(8):667-673.
- 111. Silva D, Colvin L, Hagemann E, Bower C. Environmental risk factors by gender associated with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Pediatrics* 2014;**133**(1):e14-22.
- 112. Arpino C, Marzio M, D'Argenzio L, Longo B, Curatolo P. Exanthematic diseases during pregnancy and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). *Eur. J. Paediatr. Neurol.* 2005;**9**(5):363-365.
- 113. Pineda DA, Palacio LG, Puerta IC, Merchan V, Arango CP, Galvis AY, et al. Environmental influences that affect attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder: study of a genetic isolate. *Eur. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 2007;**16**(5):337-346.
- 114. Benros ME, Sorensen HJ, Nielsen PR, Nordentoft M, Mortensen PB, Petersen L. The Association between Infections and General Cognitive Ability in Young Men - A Nationwide Study. *PLoS One* 2015;**10**(5):e0124005.
- 115. Eriksen W, Sundet JM, Tambs K. Register data suggest lower intelligence in men born the year after flu pandemic. *Ann. Neurol.* 2009;**66**(3):284-289.
- 116. Liew Z, Ritz B, Virk J, Arah OA, Olsen J. Prenatal Use of Acetaminophen and Child IQ: a Danish Cohort Study. *Epidemiology* 2016.
- 117. Zammit S, Odd D, Horwood J, Thompson A, Thomas K, Menezes P, et al. Investigating whether adverse prenatal and perinatal events are associated with non-clinical psychotic symptoms at age 12 years in the ALSPAC birth cohort. *Psychol. Med.* 2009;**39**(9):1457-1467.
- 118. Higgins JPT, Green S, eds. Cohrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions. Cohrane Book Series. West Sussex, England: Wiley-Blackwell, 2008.
- Olsen J, Melbye M, Olsen SF, Sorensen TI, Aaby P, Andersen AM, et al. The Danish National Birth Cohort - its background, structure and aim. *Scandinavian journal of public health* 2001;**29**(4):300-307.
- 120. Statens Serum Institut. Danish National Birth Cohort. <u>www.dnbc.dk</u> Accessed Sep 30, 2016.
- 121. Jacobsen T, Nohr E, Frydenberg M. Selection by socioeconomic factors into the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Eur. J. Epidemiol.* 2010;**25**(5):349-355.
- 122. Mors O, Perto GP, Mortensen PB. The Danish Psychiatric Central Research Register. *Scandinavian journal of public health* 2011;**39**(7 Suppl):54-57.
- 123. Lynge E, Sandegaard JL, Rebolj M. The Danish National Patient Register. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health* 2011;**39**(7 suppl):30-33.
- 124. Kildemoes HW, Sorensen HT, Hallas J. The Danish National Prescription Registry. *Scandinavian journal of public health* 2011;**39**(7 Suppl):38-41.
- 125. Knudsen LB, Olsen J. The Danish Medical Birth Registry. Dan. Med. Bull. 1998;45(3):320-323.
- 126. Jensen VM, Rasmussen AW. Danish Education Registers. *Scandinavian journal of public health* 2011;**39**(7 Suppl):91-94.
- 127. Baadsgaard M, Quitzau J. Danish registers on personal income and transfer payments. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health* 2011;**39**(7 suppl):103-105.
- 128. Pedersen CB. The Danish Civil Registration System. *Scandinavian journal of public health* 2011;**39**(7 Suppl):22-25.
- 129. Wandall J. National Tests in Denmark CAT as a Pedagogic Tool. *Journal of Applied Testing Technology* 2011;**12**(Special Issue on Adaptive Testing).

- 130. Beuchert LV, Nandrup AB. The Danish National Tests A Practical Guide. Aarhus University, Department of Economics and Business, 2014.
- 131. Jutel A, Baker MG, Stanley J, Huang QS, Bandaranayake D. Self-diagnosis of influenza during a pandemic: a cross-sectional survey. *BMJ Open* 2011;**1**(2).
- 132. Thursky K, Cordova SP, Smith D, Kelly H. Working towards a simple case definition for influenza surveillance. *J. Clin. Virol.* 2003;**27**(2):170-179.
- 133. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Overview of Influenza Surveillance in the United States. <u>http://www.cdc.gov/flu/weekly/overview.htm</u> Accessed September 12th, 2016.
- 134. World Health Organization. Global Epidemiological Surveillance Standards for Influenza. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization, 2013.
- 135. Rasch G. *Probabilistic Models for Some Intelligence and Attainment Tests*. Copenhagen: Danish National Institute for Educational Research, 1960.
- 136. Kelleher I, Harley M, Murtagh A, Cannon M. Are screening instruments valid for psychotic-like experiences? A validation study of screening questions for psychotic-like experiences using indepth clinical interview. *Schizophr. Bull.* 2011;**37**(2):362-369.
- 137. Shaffer D, Fisher P, Lucas CP, Dulcan MK, Schwab-Stone ME. NIMH Diagnostic Interview Schedule for Children Version IV (NIMH DISC-IV): description, differences from previous versions, and reliability of some common diagnoses. *J. Am. Acad. Child Adolesc. Psychiatry* 2000;**39**(1):28-38.
- 138. Glymour MM, Greenland S. Causal diagrams. In: Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL, eds. *Modern Epidemiology*. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2008.
- 139. Greenland S, Pearl J, Robins JM. Causal diagrams for epidemiologic research. *Epidemiology* 1999;**10**(1):37-48.
- 140. Greene N, Greenland S, Olsen J, Nohr EA. Estimating bias from loss to follow-up in the Danish National Birth Cohort. *Epidemiology* 2011;**22**(6):815-822.
- 141. Deloitte. Skolernes anvendelse af hjælpemidler og fritagelsespraksis i de nationale test [Use of assistive technology and exemption policies in the National Tests]. Kvalitets- og Tilsynsstyrelsen, 2014.
- 142. Seaman SR, White IR. Review of inverse probability weighting for dealing with missing data. *Stat. Methods Med. Res.* 2013;**22**(3):278-295.
- 143. Lash TL, Fox MP, Fink AK. *Applying Quantitative Bias Analysis to Epidemiologic Data*. Statistics for Biology and Health. New York, USA: Springer, 2009.
- 144. Horwood J, Salvi G, Thomas K, Duffy L, Gunnell D, Hollis C, et al. IQ and non-clinical psychotic symptoms in 12-year-olds: results from the ALSPAC birth cohort. *Br. J. Psychiatry* 2008;**193**(3):185-191.
- 145. Fox MP, Lash TL, Greenland S. A method to automate probabilistic sensitivity analyses of misclassified binary variables. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 2005;**34**(6):1370-1376.
- 146. Lash TL, Fink AK. Semi-automated sensitivity analysis to assess systematic errors in observational data. *Epidemiology* 2003;**14**(4):451-458.
- 147. Willcutt EG, Doyle AE, Nigg JT, Faraone SV, Pennington BF. Validity of the Executive Function Theory of Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Biol. Psychiatry* 2005;**57**(11):1336-1346.
- 148. Strickland AD. Prevention of cerebral palsy, autism spectrum disorder, and attention deficithyperactivity disorder. *Med. Hypotheses* 2014;**82**(5):522-528.

- 149. Clarren SK, Smith DW, Harvey MA, Ward RH, Myrianthopoulos NC. Hyperthermia--a prospective evaluation of a possible teratogenic agent in man. *J. Pediatr.* 1979;**95**(1):81-83.
- 150. Morgenstern H. Ecologic Studies. In: Rothman KJ, Greenland S, Lash TL, eds. *Modern Epidemiology, 3rd ed.* Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott, Williams & Wilkins, 2008.
- 151. Rothman KJ, Greenland S. Causation and Causal Inference in Epidemiology. *Am. J. Public Health* 2005;**95**(S1):S144-S150.
- 152. Vandenbroucke JP, Broadbent A, Pearce N. Causality and causal inference in epidemiology: the need for a pluralistic approach. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 2016.
- 153. Meyer U, Nyffeler M, Yee BK, Knuesel I, Feldon J. Adult brain and behavioral pathological markers of prenatal immune challenge during early/middle and late fetal development in mice. *Brain. Behav. Immun.* 2008;**22**(4):469-486.
- 154. Meyer U, Yee BK, Feldon J. The neurodevelopmental impact of prenatal infections at different times of pregnancy: the earlier the worse? *Neuroscientist* 2007;**13**(3):241-256.
- 155. Botto LD, Moore CA, Khoury MJ, Erickson JD. Neural-Tube Defects. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 1999;**341**(20):1509-1519.
- 156. Czeizel AE, Puho EH, Acs N, Banhidy F. Use of specified critical periods of different congenital abnormalities instead of the first trimester concept. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2008;**82**(3):139-146.
- Acs N, Bánhidy F, Puhó E, Czeizel AE. Maternal influenza during pregnancy and risk of congenital abnormalities in offspring. *Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol.* 2005;**73**(12):989-996.
- 158. Liew Z, Ritz B, Rebordosa C, Lee P, Olsen J. ACetaminophen use during pregnancy, behavioral problems, and hyperkinetic disorders. *JAMA Pediatrics* 2014;**168**(4):313-320.
- 159. Avella-Garcia CB, Julvez J, Fortuny J, Rebordosa C, García-Esteban R, Galán IR, et al. Acetaminophen use in pregnancy and neurodevelopment: attention function and autism spectrum symptoms. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 2016.
- 160. Stergiakouli E, Thapar A, Davey Smith G. Association of Acetaminophen Use During Pregnancy With Behavioral Problems in Childhood: Evidence Against Confounding. *JAMA Pediatr* 2016.
- 161. Thompson JM, Waldie KE, Wall CR, Murphy R, Mitchell EA. Associations between acetaminophen use during pregnancy and ADHD symptoms measured at ages 7 and 11 years. *PLoS One* 2014;**9**(9):e108210.
- 162. Andrade C. Use of acetaminophen (paracetamol) during pregnancy and the risk of attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder in the offspring. *J. Clin. Psychiatry* 2016;**77**(3):e312-314.
- 163. Thapar A, Rutter M. Do prenatal risk factors cause psychiatric disorder? Be wary of causal claims. *The British Journal of Psychiatry* 2009;**195**(2):100-101.
- 164. Mill J, Petronis A. Pre- and peri-natal environmental risks for attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD): the potential role of epigenetic processes in mediating susceptibility. *J. Child Psychol. Psychiatry* 2008;**49**(10):1020-1030.
- 165. Donovan SJ, Susser E. Commentary: Advent of sibling designs. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 2011;**40**(2):345-349.
- 166. Davey Smith G, Leary S, Ness A, Lawlor DA. Challenges and novel approaches in the epidemiological study of early life influences on later disease. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 2009;**646**:1-14.
- 167. Nohr EA, Frydenberg M, Henriksen TB, Olsen J. Does low participation in cohort studies induce bias? *Epidemiology* 2006;**17**(4):413-418.

- 168. Liew Z, Olsen J, Cui X, Ritz B, Arah OA. Bias from conditioning on live birth in pregnancy cohorts: an illustration based on neurodevelopment in children after prenatal exposure to organic pollutants. *Int. J. Epidemiol.* 2015.
- 169. Hernán MA, Hernández-Díaz S, Werler MM, Mitchell AA. Causal Knowledge as a Prerequisite for Confounding Evaluation: An Application to Birth Defects Epidemiology. *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 2002;**155**(2):176-184.
- 170. Goldenberg RL, McClure EM, Saleem S, Reddy UM. Infection-related stillbirths. *Lancet* 2010;**375**(9724):1482-1490.
- 171. Flenady V, Middleton P, Smith GC, Duke W, Erwich JJ, Khong TY, et al. Stillbirths: the way forward in high-income countries. *Lancet* 2011;**377**(9778):1703-1717.
- 172. Chambers CD, Johnson KA, Dick LM, Felix RJ, Jones KL. Maternal fever and birth outcome: a prospective study. *Teratology* 1998;**58**(6):251-257.
- 173. Andersen AM, Vastrup P, Wohlfahrt J, Andersen PK, Olsen J, Melbye M. Fever in pregnancy and risk of fetal death: a cohort study. *Lancet* 2002;**360**(9345):1552-1556.
- 174. Ravn K. Eksperter dumper de nationale test [National tests are failed by experts]. https://www.folkeskolen.dk/572813/eksperter-dumper-de-nationale-test Accessed Jan 29, 2016.
- 175. Pighin S, Bonnefon JF, Savadori L. Overcoming number numbness in prenatal risk communication. *Prenat. Diagn.* 2011;**31**(8):809-813.
- 176. Sundhedsstyrelsen. Influenzavaccination: Er du gravid? [Influenza vaccination: Are you pregnant?]. <u>https://sundhedsstyrelsen.dk/da/sygdom-og-</u> behandling/vaccinationer/influenza vaccination/er-du-gravid Accessed Oct 23, 2016.
- 177. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Flu Vaccine Safety and Pregnancy. http://www.cdc.gov/flu/protect/vaccine/qa_vacpregnant.htm Accessed Oct 23, 2016.
- 178. National Health Service. The flu jab in pregnancy. <u>http://www.nhs.uk/conditions/pregnancy-and-baby/pages/flu-jab-vaccine-pregnant.aspx</u> Accessed Oct 23, 2016.

Appendix 1: Questions concerning fever and infections in pregnancy interview 1 and 2 in the DNBC

Fever	
D 110	
B110	Have you had fever while pregnant?
	1. yes
	2. yes, but not since the last interview ->B116
	3. no->B116
	4. do not know ->B116
	5. do not wish to answer $->B116$
B111	How many times have you had episodes of fever during pregnancy?
	1times
	2. do not know
	3. do not wish to answer
B111A	Number of fever episodes (1-10)
DIIIA	Number of rever episodes (1-10)
D110	
B112	In what gestation weeks did you have the fever?
	(B112 xxvv , where xx refers to fever episode no 1, 2, 3 from B111 and yy indicates the
	gestation week (see master list). Variable value 0=no, 1=yes)
	B1120101-B1120142
	B1120201-B1120242
	B1121001-B1121042
	B1121001-B1121042
B113 1-10	For how many days did the fever last?
_	1 days
	2. do not know
	3. do not wish to answer
D112A 1 10	Number of days with favor $(1,00)$
D113A_1-10	Number of days with fever (1-99)
D114 1 10	The highest temperature?
D114_1-10	The highest temperature? 1. ,_ ^O C
	 2. did not take the temperature 3. do not know
	4. do not wish to answer
	T. do not wish to answer
B114A_1-10	Temperature (30,5 - 45,5)

B115 What other symptoms did you have with the fever? For instance, did you have a headache, pain in the stomach, muscles or joints. (B115xxvv, where xx refers to the fever episode from B111 and yy refers to the answer category in B115. Variable value 0=no, 1=yes) (Ex. B1150309 refers to stomach pains in the 3rd fever episode) B1150101-B1151001 bladder B1150102-B1151002 abscesses B1150103-B1151003 diarrhea B1150104-B1151004 cold B1150105-B1151005 cough B1150106-B1151006 headache B1150107-B1151007 pain in joints B1150108-B1151008 pain in muscles B1150109-B1151009 pain in stomach B1150110-B1151010 pain behind the eyes B1150111-B1151011 sore throat B1150112-B1151012 vomiting B1150113-B1151013 tiredness B1150114-B1151014 eczema B1150115-B1151015 urinary tract symptoms B1150116-B1151016 pain in ears B1150117-B1151017 other

> B1150118-B1151018 none B1150119-B1151019 do not know B1150120-B1151020 do not wish to answer

B115A_1-10 Other symptoms, txt

Genitourinary infections

B126	Have you had exertific during programmers?
D120	Have you had cystitis during pregnancy?
	1. yes
	2. no ->B128
	3. do not know \rightarrow B128
	4. do not wish to answer \rightarrow B128
B127	How far into the pregnancy did you have the disease?
	B127_1-B127_42 (see master list)
B128	Have you had inflammation of the pelvis or kidney during pregnancy?
D120	
	1. no ->B130
	2. do not know \rightarrow B130
	3. do not wish to answer $->B130$
B129	In what gestation weeks did you have the disease?
	B129_1-B129_42 (see master list)

B132	Have you had fungal infection in vagina during pregnancy?
	1. yes
	2. yes, but not since the last interview $->B136$
	3. no->B136
	4. do not know ->B136
	5. do not wish to answer \rightarrow B136
B135	How far into the pregnancy did you have the disease?
	B135_1-B135_42 (see master list)

Respiratory infections

B136	During the pregnancy, did you ever have coughs that lasted for more than 1 week?
	1. yes
	2. no ->B138
	3. do not know \rightarrow B138
	4. do not wish to answer $\rightarrow B138$
B137	In what gestation weeks did you have a long-lasting cough?
	B137_1-B137_42 (see master list)

Diarrhea

B116	Have you had diarrhea during pregnancy (more than three evacuations in 24 hours)
	1. yes
	2. yes, but not since the last interview $->B120$
	3. no ->B120
	4. do not know \rightarrow B120
	5. do not wish to answer $->B120$
B117	How many times during pregnancy have you had diarrhea?
	1times
	2. do not know
	3. do not wish to answer
B117A	Number of enjoydes with diambas during mean energy (1,10)
DII/A	Number of episodes with diarrhea during pregnancy (1-10)

B118_1-10 In what gestation weeks did you have your 1st, 2nd, 3rd..... diarrhea episode?

- 1. <u>week</u>
- 2. do not know
- 3. do not wish to answer B118A_1-

10 Gestation week (1-40)

B119_1-10 For how many days did you have diarrhea?

1. <u>days</u> 2. do not know

3. do not wish to answer

B119A_1-10 Number of days with diarrhea (1-99)

Persistent viral infections

B123	Have you had a cold sore/herpes in the lip during pregnancy?
	1. yes
	2. no
	3. do not know
	4. do not wish to answer
B124	Have you had a cold sore or herpes in the genitals during pregnancy?
	1. yes
	2. no
	3. do not know
	4. do not wish to answer
B125	Have you had veneral warts/ condylomata during pregnancy?
	1. yes
	2. no
	3. do not know
	4. do not wish to answer

Other infections

B120	Have you had any childhood diseases or diseases with skin rash during the pregnancy?
	1. yes 2. no ->B123 3. do not know ->B123 4. do not wish to answer ->B123

What childhood disease?
B121_1 rubella
B121_2 measles
B121_3 chicken pox
B121_4 mumps
B121_5 parvovirus B19
B121_6 other
B121_7 do not know
B121_8 do not wish to answer
Other childhood disease, txt
How far into the pregnancy did you have (answer in <i>B121</i>)?
(B122xxyy, where xx refers to the answer in B121 and yy indicates the gestation week (see
master list). Variable value 0=no, 1=yes)
B1220101-B1220142
B1220201-B1220242
•

B1220601-B1220642

From B138 to B139 runs in a loop of max.10. That means that when you reach to B139, you must start all over again asking B138 until the answer is no longer yes, or until the loop has run 10 times. The variables are named with the loop number at the end (ex. B138_3 means that it is the third time B138 is being asked)

B138_1-10 Have you had inflammations or infections during pregnancy?

- 1. yes
- 2. no ->B140
- **3**. do not know ->B140
- 4. do not wish to answer \rightarrow B140

B138A_1-10 What was the name of the inflammation/infection?

- 1. name _____
- 2. do not know
- 3. do not wish to answer

B138B_1-10 Name of inflammation/infection, txt

B139 In what week of gestation did you have the inflammation/infection? (B139xxvv, where xx refers to the loop number and yy indicates the week of gestation (see master list). Variable value 0=no, 1=yes)

B1390101-1390142 B1390201-1390242 . . . B1391001-B1391042